Seminar on Relative Langlands Duality (2023 Fall)

# HYPERSPHERICAL HAMILTONIAN VARIETIES

## WENHAN DAI AND XIANGQIAN YANG

Recently, Ben-Zvi–Sakellaridis–Venkatesh proposed a duality in the relative Langlands program [BZSV], in which the main player is a class of Hamiltonian G-varieties M called hyperspherical varieties. These are the expanded notes based on two seminar talks about the structure theory of their new proposal.

We try to first introduce the motivations of their work and then describe the connection between symplectic geometry and representation theory at an explicit level. The notes also contain a vague discussion on certain technicalities for the cornerstone theory of relative Langlands duality. We primarily focus on providing a refined overview of the background, as an addendum of their paper, but it may result in a lack of rigor.

The main references besides [BZSV] are [Gan23, §9–§13], [BZ23, §11–§17], and [GW23, §1–§6]. As for more backgrounds of [BZSV] beyond the present notes, [GW09, GN10, Zhu17, Zhu18, BZCHN23] are particularly recommended. We claim responsibility for all mistakes while disclaiming any originality.

### Contents

1. Motivations	1
1.1. Background on periods and <i>L</i> -functions	1
1.2. Multiplicity-freeness and spherical varieties	3
1.3. Theta correspondence and Adams' conjecture	4
1.4. Derived geometric Satake and Hamiltonian actions	6
2. Hamiltonian spaces and quantization	9
2.1. Hamiltonian G-varieties	9
2.2. Hamiltonian reduction and quantization	11
2.3. Theta correspondence via quantization of Hamiltonian reduction	15
2.4. Hamiltonian induction	16
3. Structure theory of relative Langlands duality	17
3.1. Hyperspherical Hamiltonian G-spaces	17
3.2. Whittaker induction	20
3.3. The main theorem on hyperspherical structures	24
3.4. The converse of Theorem 3.17	26
3.5. Remarks on relative Langlands parameters and BSZV duality	26
References	27

## 1. Motivations

1.1. Background on periods and *L*-functions. Over a global field *F*, let G be a reductive group containing a subgroup H. Denote  $[H] = H(F) \setminus H(\mathbb{A}_F) \subset G(F) \setminus G(\mathbb{A}_F) = [G]$  the locally symmetric spaces as automorphic quotients. A fundamental question in

Date: October 5, 2023.

the automorphy theory is to study the H-period integral. More precisely, let  $\pi$  be a (tempered) cuspidal automorphic representation of  $G(\mathbb{A}_F)$  and define the *period* for any  $\varphi \in \pi$  as the integral

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi) \coloneqq \int_{[\mathsf{H}]} \varphi(\boldsymbol{h}) \, \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{h}.$$

Some of the central themes of the (relative) Langlands program are as follows:

- (a) Characterize the nonvanishing of certain automorphic periods  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi)$ .
- (b) Whenever  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi) \neq 0$ , relate it to certain (special value of) L-function.

There is a corresponding problem of (a) at the local level, called the H-distinction problem:

(Dist) Classify irreducible smooth representations of G which possess nonzero H-invariant periods.

Our first goal of this introductory section is to explain why *hyperspherical variety* of [BZSV] is the natural object to investigate when we aim to attack both (a) and (b). To begin with (b), the notion of *spherical varieties* arises from trying to construct a generic recipe of understanding when a subgroup H leads to a useful period. Moreover, to integrate the considerations of (a) and (b) into a unified problem, drawing inspiration from the historical work of others, [BZSV] establishes the concept of *hyperspherical varieties*. In a sequel, hyperspherical varieties serve as the key object in addressing local problems around (Dist).

Given a representation V of  $G^{\vee}$ , one can associate it an automorphic *L*-function  $L(\pi, V, s)$  with the variable  $s \in \mathbb{C}$  by considering the characteristic polynomials of conjugacy classes in  $G^{\vee}$  that act on V. Since the  $G^{\vee}$ -conjugacy classes carry the information of Hecke eigenvalues (which further correspond to conjugacy classes of  $V^{\vee}$ ), it can be reasonable to match  $L(\pi, V, s)$  with  $L(\rho, V, s)$ , the *L*-function for a Galois representation  $\rho$  depending on V.

Conjecturally, at the global level, the classical Langlands correspondence asserts the following picture, in which the automorphic *L*-function  $L(\pi, \mathbf{V}, s)$  serves an intermediate role, linking up the automorphic period  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi)$  and (the special value of) the Galois *L*-function  $L(\rho, \mathbf{V}, s)$ .



**Question 1.1.** Is there a conjectural correspondence between data on G and data on  $G^{\vee}$ , realizing the classical Langlands correspondence at a certain restricted level? How do we describe the objects carrying the information about G or  $G^{\vee}$ ?

Here comes the spoiler:

In [BZSV], we can enlarge the (global) correspondence between  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi)$ and  $L(\rho, \mathsf{V}, s)$  to that between hyperspherical Hamiltonian G-varieties and hyperspherical Hamiltonian  $\mathsf{G}^{\vee}$ -varieties. The rigorous correspondence is realized via the automorphic quantization and the spectral quantization on both sides respectively. Rather, before explaining such a rough answer to Question 1.1, note that there can be many explicit evidences of the correspondence between automorphic periods and Galois L-functions.

Example 1.2 (Waldspurger formula and Whittaker period formula).

(1) Let E be a quadratic extension of the number field F. Take

$$\mathsf{H} = \operatorname{Res}_{E/F} \mathbb{G}_m \subset \operatorname{PGL}_2 = \mathsf{G}$$

as reductive groups over F, where  $\operatorname{Res}_{E/F}$  denotes the Weil restriction of scalar. It turns out that H is the maximal torus in G. Morally, Waldspurger [Wal85] proved the formula

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi)^2 \sim L(\pi_E, 1/2),$$

up to some local factors. Here  $L(\pi_E, s)$  stands for the standard *L*-function of the base-change  $\pi_E$  of  $\pi$  to PGL<sub>2,E</sub>.

(2) Let F be a number field. Set  $G = SL_2$  and thus  $G(\mathbb{A}_F)$  is the two-fold metaplectic cover of  $SL_2(\mathbb{A}_F)$ . In  $SL_2$ , take the subgroup  $\mathsf{N} = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} 1 & * \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \right\}$  and let  $\mathsf{H} = \mathsf{H}_{\chi}$  be the subgroup of matrices in  $\mathsf{N}$  twisted by some fixed character  $\chi$  of  $F \setminus \mathbb{A}_F$ . Then for the cuspidal automorphic representation  $\pi$  of  $G(\mathbb{A}_F)$ , the global Whittaker period is written as

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi) = \int_{[\mathsf{H}]} \varphi(\boldsymbol{h}) \, \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{h} = \int_{F \setminus \mathbb{A}_F} \varphi\left(\begin{smallmatrix} 1 & h \\ 0 & 1 \end{smallmatrix}\right) \cdot \overline{\chi(h)} \, \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{h}$$

for any  $\varphi \in \pi$ . Roughly, up to some local factors, the *Whittaker period formula* dictates that

$$\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi)^{\sqcup} \sim L(\pi, 1/2),$$

where the "doubling period"  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi)^{\Box}$  resembles  $\mathcal{P}_{\mathsf{H}}(\varphi)^2$  in terms of (1). This formula (cf. [Qiu13]) on metaplectic SL<sub>2</sub> generalizes (1), relating the Fourier coefficients of half-integral-weight modular forms to the central *L*-values of integral-weight modular forms.

Innocently, since we are able to define the period for each pair  $[H] \subset [G]$ , it seems ad hoc when we opt for specific periods only in terms of Example 1.2. However, people are primarily interested in certain nice periods in the sense that their (conjectural) corresponding *L*-functions have nice analytic properties, such as admitting a decomposition of the Euler product. Also, we may expect conversely a general principle that *nice properties* of *L*-functions come from realizations as periods. This is why we care about which period to be realized.

1.2. Multiplicity-freeness and spherical varieties. To attack the H-distinction problem (Dist), one may naturally consider first decomposing an automorphic representation of G after restricting to H, and then detecting the properties of H-invariant periods defined by those restricted subrepresentations. But when we work with infinite-dimensional representations of G, such a process hardly makes sense. Fortunately, the meaning of the first step, namely decomposing restricted representations of G, can be assigned in a precise way, by using the Plancherel decomposition for unitary representations of G restricted to H. Such a phenomenon is called the *branching law*.

The local Gan–Gross–Prasad conjecture, which is a theorem now, considers such branching laws for certain pairs (G, H) of classical groups over a local field F. We choose one situation to depict with more details as follows.

**Example 1.3** (Multiplicity one property). Let  $\Pi$  and  $\pi$  be irreducible admissible automorphic representations of  $SO_{n+1}(F)$  and  $SO_n(F)$ , respectively. The question of interest for Gan–Gross–Prasad is the understanding of

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{SO}_{n}(F)}(\Pi, \pi) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{SO}_{n}(F)}(\Pi \otimes \pi^{\vee}, \mathbb{C})$$
$$\cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{SO}_{n+1}(F) \times \operatorname{SO}_{n}(F)}(\mathcal{S}(X), \Pi^{\vee} \otimes \pi),$$

where  $X = SO_n(F) \setminus (SO_{n+1}(F) \times SO_n(F))$ . In the context of H-distinction problem (Dist), note that  $\pi$  appears in  $\Pi$  if and only if  $Hom_{SO_n(F)}(\Pi, \pi) \neq 0$ . For this, historically, the first important result proved is the *multiplicity one property* (cf. [AGRS10, SZ12])

 $\operatorname{mult}(\Pi, \pi) \coloneqq \dim_F \operatorname{Hom}_{\operatorname{SO}_n(F)}(\Pi, \pi) \leq 1.$ 

Before the full multiplicity one theorem was proved, even finite dimensionality of the multiplicity spaces was not known, which were later answered in greater generality by Sakellaridis–Venkatesh [SV17].

Motivated by Example 1.3, we make the definition of multiplicity-free property. Recall first that a *homogeneous* G-space is of the form  $H\backslash G$ ; it is naturally equipped with the G-variety structure whenever G is an algebraic variety.

**Definition 1.4** (Spherical varieties). A homogeneous G-variety  $X = H \setminus G$  is called a *spherical variety* if it satisfies the *multiplicity-free* condition, i.e., any irreducible character of H appearing in some irreducible representation of G has multiplicity at most 1.

Write B for the Borel subgroup of G and  $X(T)^+$  for the group of dominant characters with respect to B. Then the multiplicity-free condition in Definition 1.4 is equivalent to the following:

♦ For each  $\lambda \in X(\mathsf{T})^+$ , the coordinate ring  $\mathbb{F}[X]$ , as a G-module, satisfies

 $\operatorname{mult}_{\lambda}(\mathbb{F}[X]) \coloneqq \dim_{\mathbb{F}} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{G}}(\mathbb{F}[X](\lambda), \mathbb{F}[X]) \leqslant 1,$ 

where  $\mathbb{F}[X](\lambda)$  is the simple G-module of the highest weight  $\lambda$ .

Remark 1.5. A priori people define an arbitrary G-variety X to be spherical if the Borel subgroup  $B \subset G$  has an orbit as an open subvariety of X; or alternatively, say X has finitely many B-orbits. These alternative descriptions can be equivalent to the multiplicity-free condition whenever X is a homogeneous space.

1.3. Theta correspondence and Adams' conjecture. Our goal of this subsection is to claim that:

The relative Langlands duality in [BZSV], using the quantization, encompasses *theta correspondence* (or the *Howe duality*) and *Adams' conjecture*, which are results in the style of local-global compatibility.

Such an idea is enlightened by Wee Teck Gan's CUHK talk in 2023.

Respectively, let V and W be a quadratic space and a symplectic space over a global field F. We will see in §2.2.3 that there is a family of Weil representations of  $O(V) \times$ Sp(W), written as  $\{\Omega_{V,W,\psi}\}$  and characterized by global characters  $\psi: F \setminus \mathbb{A}_F \to \mathbb{S}^1$ . Since there is a natural map

$$i_{V,W}: O(V) \times Sp(W) \longrightarrow Sp(V \otimes W),$$

one may expect to pullback a certain representation from  $\operatorname{Sp}(V \otimes W)$  along  $i_{V,W}$  to realize  $\Omega_{V,W,\psi}$ . However, such a pullback is exclusively available from  $\operatorname{Mp}(V \otimes W)$ , the metaplectic cover of  $\operatorname{Sp}(V \otimes W)$ , which is still seen as a craggy enigma so far. Considering  $\mathcal{C}([O(V) \times \operatorname{Sp}(W)])$ , the space of smooth functions on the automorphic quotient, there would be an equivariant map

$$\Omega_{V,W,\psi} \xrightarrow{\theta} \mathcal{A}(\mathrm{Mp}(V \otimes W)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}([\mathrm{O}(V) \times \mathrm{Sp}(W)])$$

given by the "formation of theta series" (cf. [Gan23, §3–§4]).

**Construction 1.6** (Theta lifting). For each  $\phi \in \Omega_{V,W,\psi}$ , the image of  $\theta(\phi)$  along the right map above (which will be made explicit in Construction 2.10) is a function on  $[O(V) \times Sp(W)]$ , and thus can be used as a kernel function to transfer functions on [O(V)] to those on [Sp(W)].

More precisely, suppose that  $\sigma \subset \mathcal{A}_{cusp}(Sp(W))$  is a cuspidal representation of  $Sp(W)(\mathbb{A}_F)$ . Then for  $\phi \in \Omega_{V,W,\psi}$  and  $f \in \sigma$ , we define

$$\theta(\phi, f)(\mathbf{h}) \coloneqq \int_{[\operatorname{Sp}(W)]} \theta(\phi)(g\mathbf{h}) \cdot \overline{f(g)} \, \mathrm{d}g,$$

for  $g \in \operatorname{Sp}(W_{\mathbb{A}_F})$  and dg denoting the Tamagawa measure. Then we set

 $\Theta(\sigma) \coloneqq \langle \theta(\phi, f) \colon \phi \in \Omega_{V, W, \psi}, \ f \in \sigma \rangle \subset \mathcal{A}(\mathcal{O}(V)).$ 

This is an  $O(V_{\mathbb{A}_F})$ -submodule of the space of automorphic forms on O(V) and we call it the global theta lifting of  $\sigma$ . One may also switch the positions of Sp(W) and O(V) to define the global theta lifting of  $\mathcal{A}_{cusp}(O(V))$  that lands in  $\mathcal{A}(Sp(W))$ .

The first basic property about theta lifting, according to [Gan23], is the following finiteness result. Here we consider  $G = O(V) \times Sp(W)$  as before.

**Proposition 1.7** (Finiteness, by Howe [How89] and Kudla [Kud86]). Given the notations above, for any  $\pi \in Irr(O(V))$  and  $\sigma \in Irr(Sp(W))$ ,

- (1)  $\Theta(\pi) \subset \mathcal{A}(\operatorname{Sp}(W))$  has finite length, and
- (2) dim Hom<sub>G</sub> $(\Omega_{V,W,\psi}, \pi \otimes \sigma) < \infty$ .

The Howe duality theorem refines the finiteness results of Proposition 1.7. It was first shown by Howe [How89] in the archimedean case, by Waldspurger [Wal90] in the *p*-adic case with  $p \neq 2$ , and in general in [Min08, GT16, GS17].

**Theorem 1.8** (Howe duality). The Weil representation  $\Omega_{V,W,\psi}$  is strongly multiplicityfree, *i.e.*, for any  $\pi \in Irr(O(V))$  and  $\sigma_1, \sigma_2 \in Irr(Sp(W))$ ,

- (1) dim Hom<sub>G</sub> $(\Omega_{V,W,\psi}, \pi \otimes \sigma_i) \leq 1$ , and
- (2) if  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{G}}(\Omega_{V,W,\psi}, \pi \otimes \sigma_i) \neq 0$  for i = 1, 2, then  $\sigma_1 \cong \sigma_2$ .

On the other hand, we introduce Adams' conjecture in another flavor. Note that for  $G = O(V) \times Sp(W)$  we have

$$\mathsf{G}^{\vee} = \mathcal{O}(2m) \times \mathcal{SO}(2n+1),$$

with  $m = \dim V$  and  $n = \dim W$ .

**Conjecture 1.9** (Adams, [Ada89]). Suppose  $\Pi = \pi \otimes \sigma \in Irr(G)$  is of Arthur type with A-parameter  $\psi: W'_F \times SL_2 \to G^{\vee}$ . If  $\Pi$  occurs in the Weil representation  $\Omega_{V,W,\psi}$ , namely  $Hom_G(\Omega_{V,W,\psi},\Pi) \neq 0$ , then there exists a spherical variety X with  $X^{\vee} = O(2m)$ , such that the A-parameter  $\psi$  factors through  $X^{\vee} \times SL_2$  as follows:

From the insight of Sakellaridis–Venkatesh [SV17], we can see the desired maps  $\iota_X$  in Adams' conjecture are encoded by the geometry of spherical varieties (see also §3.5), which admits a description of multiplicity-freeness appeared in Howe duality. If there were a larger context encompassing Theorem 1.8 and Conjecture 1.9, then there would be a hidden connection between the geometry of spherical varieties and Weil representation. In [BZSV], we consider further hyperspherical varieties, which are spherical varieties satisfying a stronger condition. Hopefully, the Howe duality can be understood as a phenomenon of relative Langlands duality. Moreover, we expect that the L-parameters and A-parameters in the usual sense can be classified by the geometry of hyperspherical Hamiltonian G-varieties.

1.4. **Derived geometric Satake and Hamiltonian actions.** This subsection mainly refers to [BZ23, 1-1]. Let G be a reductive group over an algebraically closed field  $\mathbb{F}$ . Recall the definition of *loop group* and *positive loop group* associated with G as

$$LG(R) \coloneqq G(R((t)))$$
 and  $L^+G(R) \coloneqq G(R[[t]])$ 

for a k-algebra R. Let  $\operatorname{Gr}_{\mathsf{G}} = L\mathsf{G}/L^+\mathsf{G}$  be the affine Grassmannian associated with  $\mathsf{G}$ .

Let  $\mathsf{Shv}(-)$  be a "topological" sheaf theory on  $\mathbb{F}$ -schemes. For examples, we can use Betti sheaves if  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$ , or *D*-modules if  $\mathbb{F}$  is of characteristic 0, or étale  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{\ell}$ -sheaves for  $\ell$  not equal to the characteristic of  $\mathbb{F}$ . Let e be the coefficient field of our sheaf theory, which is always an algebraically closed field of characteristic 0. Let  $\mathsf{G}^{\vee}$  be the dual group over e. Recall the geometric Satake equivalence.

**Theorem 1.10** (Geometric Satake equivalence). *There is an equivalence of* e*-linear symmetric monoidal categories* 

$$(\mathsf{Perv}_{L^+\mathsf{G}}(\mathrm{Gr}_{\mathsf{G}}), *) \cong (\mathsf{Rep}(\mathsf{G}^{\vee}), \otimes).$$

The monoidal structure on  $\operatorname{Perv}_{L^+\mathsf{G}}(\operatorname{Gr}_{\mathsf{G}})$  comes from the convolution structure on

$$\mathsf{Hecke}_{\mathsf{G}} \coloneqq L^+\mathsf{G} \setminus L\mathsf{G}/L^+\mathsf{G} = B(L^+\mathsf{G}) \times_{B(L\mathsf{G})} B(L^+\mathsf{G}).$$

However, this does not explain the commutativity of the convolution product. It only gives a  $\mathbb{E}_1$ -structure. To get a symmetric monoidal category, we need an  $\mathbb{E}_3$ -structure. We still need an  $\mathbb{E}_2$ -structure. This can be seen as follows. If our base field is  $\mathbb{C}$ , and we take Betti sheaf theory. We have

$$\operatorname{Gr}_{\mathsf{G}} = \operatorname{Map}((D, D^*), (B\mathsf{G}, *))$$

where  $D = \operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}[t]$  and  $D^* = \operatorname{Spec} \mathbb{C}((t))$  are respectively the formal disk and the punctured formal disk. Up to homotopy, we can rewrite this as

$$\operatorname{Gr}_{\mathsf{G}} \simeq \operatorname{Map}((\mathbb{R}^2, \mathbb{R}^2 - D_0), (B\mathsf{G}, *)) = \Omega^2(B\mathsf{G}) = \Omega\mathsf{G} \simeq \Omega\mathsf{G}_c,$$

where  $D_0 = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^2 : |x| < 1\}$  is the unit dick, and  $G_c$  is the compact real form of G. In fact, the homotopy equivalence  $\operatorname{Gr}_{G} \simeq \Omega G_c$  can be made to be a homeomorphism. This shows that the affine Grassmannian is homeomorphic to a double loop space and hence naturally has a  $\mathbb{E}_2$ -product on the underlying topological space. This is the origin of the missing  $\mathbb{E}_2$ -structure. In the algebraic zoo, we certainly cannot use the argument above. The solution is to use the factorization property of  $Gr_G$ . Basically, it allows you to vary and collapse points on a curve C over  $\mathbb{F}$ .

One may expect that the geometric Satake equivalence can be upgraded to an equivalence of derived categories. This is possible, but the answer is not the naive one taking QC(BG), the category of quasi-coherent sheaves, on the right-hand side.

**Theorem 1.11** (Derived Satake equivalence). There is an equivalence of  $(\mathbb{E}_3)$ -monoidal categories

$$\mathsf{Shv}(\mathsf{Hecke}_G) \cong \mathsf{QC}^!((\mathrm{pt} \times_{\mathsf{G}^{ee}} \mathrm{pt})/\mathsf{G}^{ee}) \cong (\mathrm{Sym}(\mathfrak{g}^{ee}[2])\operatorname{\mathsf{-mod}})^{\mathsf{G}^{ee}}$$

where  $QC^{!}$  is a modified version of QC.

We can view derived Satake equivalence as an equivalence of local line operators of the 4-dimensional *topological field theories* (TFT)  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{G}}$  and  $\mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}$ . For this, we shall restrict to the Betti setting. We work with  $\infty$ -categories in the rest of the present section. Roughly a TFT is a symmetric monoidal functor

$$\mathcal{Z} \colon \mathsf{Bord}_{2,4}^{\Box} \longrightarrow \mathcal{C}$$

where

- Bord<sup>⊥</sup><sub>2,4</sub> is the 2-category where objects are 2-manifolds, morphisms are bordisms between 2-manifolds (i.e. 3-manifolds with boundaries) and 2-morphisms are 2-bordisms between 2-manifolds (i.e. 4-manifolds with corners). The notation □ is certain conditions on the bordisms (oriented, etc.).
- C is a symmetric monoidal 2-category (usually taken to be dgCat<sub>ℂ</sub>, the (∞, 2)-category of ℂ-linear cocomplete stable ∞-categories).

We take  $\mathcal{C} = \mathsf{dgCat}_{\mathbb{C}}$ . Then  $\mathcal{Z}(M^2)$  is a  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear dg-category. Monoidality of  $\mathcal{Z}$  ensures that  $\mathcal{Z}(\emptyset) = \mathsf{Vect}_{\mathbb{C}}$  is the category of  $\mathbb{C}$ -vector spaces.

A meta-version of geometric Langlands should say that there is an equivalence of two TFTs

$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{G}}\cong \mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}},$$

which will be described later.

Consider the 2-sphere  $S^2$ . By definition  $\mathcal{Z}(S^2)$  is a dg-category. We can endow  $\mathcal{Z}(S^2)$  with a natural  $\mathbb{E}_3$ -monoidal structure as follows. Consider the bordism defined by a 3dimensional ball with two small balls inside removed. It can be viewed as a bordism from  $S^2 \sqcup S^2$  to  $S^2$ . Thus it defines an algebra structure on  $S^2$  and the structure turns out to be  $\mathbb{E}_3$ . Hence  $\mathcal{Z}(S^3)$  inherits a natural  $\mathbb{E}_3$ -monoidal structure. The monoidal category  $\mathcal{Z}(S^2)$  is called the category of *line operators* of  $\mathcal{Z}$ .

Given a 2-manifold  $M^2$  and a point  $x \in M^2$ , we have an action of  $\mathcal{Z}(S^2)$  on the category  $\mathcal{Z}(M^2)$  defined as follows. Consider the identity bordism  $M^2 \times I$  on M. Digging a hole at the point  $(x, \frac{1}{2}) \in M^2 \times I$  defines a bordism from  $M \sqcup S^2$  to M. It induces the action map  $\mathcal{Z}(S^2) \otimes \mathcal{Z}(M^2) \to \mathcal{Z}(M^2)$ . These actions vary locally constantly on the surface M. As a result, we obtain an action of the *factorization homology*  $\int_{M^2} \mathcal{Z}(S^2)$  on  $\mathcal{Z}(M^2)$ . The factorization homology  $\int_{M^2} \mathcal{Z}(S^2)$  is defined as the "quotient" of  $\bigotimes_{x \in M^2} \mathcal{Z}(S^2)$  by the relation that the objects vary locally constantly on the surface.

Similarly, the 3-sphere  $S^3$ , viewed as a bordism between empty spaces, is mapping to a complex in  $\mathsf{Vect}_{\mathbb{C}} = \mathrm{End}_{\mathsf{dgCat}_{\mathbb{C}}}(\mathsf{Vect}_{\mathbb{C}})$ . It carries a natural  $\mathbb{E}_4$ -algebra structure as above. The  $\mathbb{E}_4$ -algebra  $\mathcal{Z}(S^3)$  is called the algebra of *local operators* of  $\mathcal{Z}$ . If  $M^3$  is a 3-manifold,

we have an action of  $\int_{M^2} \mathcal{Z}(S^3)$  on  $\mathcal{Z}(M^3)$ . The relation between local operators and line operators is

$$\mathcal{Z}(S^3) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{Z}(S^2)}(\mathcal{Z}(D^3), \mathcal{Z}(D^3)) = \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{Z}(S^2)}(1_{\mathcal{Z}(S^2)}).$$

1.4.1.  $\mathcal{A}$ -side. The  $\mathcal{A}$ -side should take a Riemannian surface C to the category

$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{G}}(C) = \mathsf{Shv}(\mathrm{Bun}_{\mathsf{G}}(C)).$$

We have  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{G}}(S^2) = \mathsf{Shv}(\operatorname{Bun}_{\mathsf{G}}(\mathbb{P}^1)) \cong \mathsf{Shv}(\operatorname{\mathsf{Hecke}}_{\mathsf{G}})$  because  $\mathbb{P}^2$  and  $D \times_{D^*} D$  are "homotopic". It follows that the line operators on the  $\mathcal{A}$ -side are exactly the spherical Hecke category.

Local operators for  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{G}}$  are given by

$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathsf{G}}(S^3) = \operatorname{End}_{\mathsf{Shv}(\mathsf{Hecke}_{\mathsf{G}})}(1) = H^*_{L^+\mathsf{G}}(\mathrm{pt}) = H^*_{\mathsf{G}}(\mathrm{pt}) = \operatorname{Sym}(\mathfrak{h}^{\vee}[-2])^W.$$

1.4.2.  $\mathcal{B}$ -side. The  $\mathcal{B}$ -side can be made much more explicit. We will ignore the difference between QC and QC<sup>!</sup> in the sequel. It should take a Riemannian surface C to the category

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(C) = \mathsf{QC}(\mathrm{LS}_{G^{\vee}}(C))$$

where  $\mathrm{LS}_{G^{\vee}}(C)$  is the moduli stack of  $\mathsf{G}^{\vee}$ -local systems on C. Apply to  $S^2$ . Note that  $S^2$  is glued from two disks along a circle. Using that  $\mathrm{Map}_{\mathrm{lc}}(S^1, B\mathsf{G}^{\vee}) = \mathsf{G}^{\vee}/\mathsf{G}^{\vee}$ , we have

$$\mathrm{LS}_{G^{\vee}}(S^2) = \mathrm{Map}_{\mathrm{lc}}(\mathrm{pt} \times_{S^1} \mathrm{pt}, B\mathsf{G}^{\vee}) = B\mathsf{G}^{\vee} \times_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}/\mathsf{G}^{\vee}} B\mathsf{G}^{\vee} = (\mathrm{pt} \times_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}} \mathrm{pt})/\mathsf{G}^{\vee}.$$

The underlying classical stack of  $LS_{G^{\vee}}(S^2)$  is simply BG. If we choose some coordinates, we can write

$$(\operatorname{pt} \times_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}} \operatorname{pt})/\mathsf{G}^{\vee} = (\operatorname{pt} \times_{\mathfrak{g}^{\vee}} \operatorname{pt})/\mathsf{G}^{\vee} = \operatorname{Spec}(\wedge^{\bullet}(\mathfrak{g}^{\vee,*}[1]))/\mathsf{G}^{\vee}.$$

Local operators for  $\mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}$  are given by

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(S^3) = \operatorname{End}_{\wedge \bullet(\mathfrak{g}^{\vee,*}[1])}(\mathbb{C})^{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}} = \operatorname{Sym}(\mathfrak{g}^{\vee}[-2])^{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}} = \operatorname{Sym}(\mathfrak{h}^{\vee}[-2])^W.$$

Therefore the local operators on the  $\mathcal{A}$ -side and  $\mathcal{B}$ -side are equal. Koszul duality shows that

$$\wedge^{\bullet}(\mathfrak{g}^{\vee,*}[1])$$
-mod  $\cong$  Sym $(\mathfrak{g}^{\vee}[-2])$ -mod.

Let C be a Riemann surface. Fix a point  $x \in C$ . We should have an action of  $(\text{Sym}(\mathfrak{g}^{\vee}[-2])\text{-mod})^{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}$  on  $\mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(C)$ . Or equivalently, the category  $\mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(C)$  is linear over  $\mathfrak{g}^{\vee,*}[2]/\mathsf{G}^{\vee}$ . We first consider the non-derived version. Restricting to a point  $x \in C$ , we obtain a morphism

$$\mathrm{LS}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(C) \longrightarrow B\mathsf{G}^{\vee}.$$

Hence we get a tensor action of QC(BG) on  $QC(LS_{G^{\vee}})(C)$ . Integrating over C, we obtain an action of  $\int_C QC(BG^{\vee})$  on  $QC(LS_{G^{\vee}}(C))$ . In fact, the factorization homology  $\int_C QC(BG^{\vee})$  is equal to  $QC(LS_{G^{\vee}}(C))$ . The same story works for the  $\mathcal{A}$ -side. The result is the spectral action of  $QC(LS_{G^{\vee}}(C))$  on  $Shv(Bun_G(C))$ .

In the derived setting, we obtain an action of the factorization homology

$$\int_C \mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(S^2) \longrightarrow \mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(C).$$

A result of Beraldo shows that  $\int_C \mathcal{B}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(S^2)$  is equal to the deformation quantization of the shifted cotangent bundle  $T^*[1]\mathrm{LS}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(C)$ . Hence the line operators detect the singular support of sheaves on  $\mathrm{LS}_{\mathsf{G}^{\vee}}(C)$ .

1.4.3. Hamiltonian spaces. Symplectic geometry enters the story naturally as an  $\mathbb{E}_n$ -algebra can be viewed as a deformation quantization of a  $\mathbb{P}_n$ -algebra, which is roughly an *n*-shifted Poisson algebra if *n* is odd. We can view  $\mathfrak{g}^{\vee,*}[2]/\mathsf{G}^{\vee}$  as a 3-shifted symplectic stack. This is because  $T^*(\mathsf{B}\mathsf{G}^{\vee}) = \mathfrak{g}^{\vee,*}[-1]/\mathsf{G}^{\vee}$  is a symplectic stack.

Hamiltonian spaces over G are related to boundary theories in TFTs. Let  $\mathcal{Z}$  be a TFT, a boundary theory is a morphism  $\mathcal{T}$  between the trivial TFT and  $\mathcal{Z}$ . For example, a boundary theory for the trivial 4-dimensional TFT is equivalent to a 3-dimensional TFT. Hence  $\mathcal{T}(S^2)$  will be a  $\mathbb{E}_3$ -algebra. On the level of cohomology, it is just a graded Poisson algebra. Hence Spec  $H^*(\mathcal{T}(S^2))$  is a graded Poisson variety. The Poisson product has degree -2. On the other hand, from a graded symplectic space M (where the symplectic form has degree 2), there is a 3-dimensional TFT called the Rozansky–Witten theory associated with M.

Now consider the case that  $\mathcal{Z}$  is not trivial. Then  $\mathcal{T}(S^2)$  is an  $\mathbb{E}_3$ -algebra in the category  $\mathcal{Z}(S^2)$ . This defines an affine morphism

$$\operatorname{Spec}(\mathcal{T}(S^2)) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Spec}(\mathcal{Z}(S^2))$$

compatible with Poisson products, where  $\operatorname{Spec}(\mathcal{Z}(S^2))$  is the 1-affine spectrum.

Apply the above discussion to the case  $\mathcal{Z} = \mathcal{B}_{G^{\vee}}$ . From a boundary theory  $\mathcal{T}$  of  $\mathcal{B}_{G^{\vee}}$ , we get an affine morphism

$$M/\mathsf{G}^{\vee} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}^{\vee,*}[2]/\mathsf{G}^{\vee}$$

which is compatible with Poisson structures. This is same to a graded Hamiltonian G-space. Conversely, from a graded Hamiltonian  $G^{\vee}$ -action on a symplectic space, we can construct a Rozansky–Witten boundary theory for  $\mathcal{B}_{G^{\vee}}$ .

## 2. HAMILTONIAN SPACES AND QUANTIZATION

In the following, we work over an algebraically closed field  $\mathbb{F}$  of characteristic 0. Referring to [Gan23, §11] and [GW23], we plan to dedicate this section to revealing the hidden connection between

$$Symplectic \ Geometry \ \leftrightarrow \dots \xrightarrow{?} \ Representation \ Theory$$

#### 2.1. Hamiltonian G-varieties.

2.1.1. Symplectic manifolds. In classical mechanics, the phase space of a classical system (i.e. the moduli of all possible states of the given system) is modeled by a symplectic manifold  $(M, \omega)$ , where M is a smooth variety over  $\mathbb{F}$  and  $\omega$  is a non-degenerate closed symplectic 2-form on M. The symplectic form gives an identification

$$\iota_{\omega}:TM \xrightarrow{\sim} T^*M$$

of tangent and cotangent bundles of M.

Denote by  $\mathbb{F}(M)$  the space of rational  $\mathbb{F}$ -valued functions on M. The space  $\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M)$  of smooth  $\mathbb{F}$ -valued functions on M is called the *space of observables* of the system. Any function  $f \in \mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M)$  gives a 1-form df. By contraction with  $\omega$  we get a vector field  $\mathfrak{X}_f$  on M. The symplectic form  $\omega$  induces a Poisson bracket on  $\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M)$  (namely a Lie bracket which is a derivation in each variable) via

$$\{f_1, f_2\} \coloneqq \omega(\mathfrak{X}_{f_1}, \mathfrak{X}_{f_2}),$$

making  $(\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M), \{\cdot, \cdot\})$  a Poisson algebra. In general, a manifold M for which  $\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M)$  is equipped with a Poisson algebra structure is called a *Poisson manifold*. Geometrically, a Poisson manifold admits a foliation whose leaves are symplectic manifolds. Many constructs and results in symplectic geometry continue to hold in the setting of Poisson manifolds and our discussion will happen in this broader framework.

2.1.2. Moment maps and Hamiltonian G-varieties. Let M be a symplectic variety. The group G acts on M by symplectomorphisms, i.e. the action preserves the symplectic form  $\omega$ .

**Definition 2.1.** A moment map for M is a G-equivariant morphism

$$\mu \colon M \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}^*$$

satisfying the condition:

• For  $\mathfrak{X} \in \mathfrak{g}$ , the identity

$$\omega(\mathfrak{X},-) = \mathrm{d}\mu_{\mathfrak{X}}$$

holds, where  $\widetilde{\mathfrak{X}}$  is the vector field defined by differentiating the G-action on Mand  $\mu_{\mathfrak{X}}$  is the function on M defined by  $\mu$  composing with  $\mathfrak{X}: \mathfrak{g}^* \to \mathbb{G}_a$ .

The condition above can be rewritten as follows:

• We have the following maps



compatible with Lie brackets or Poisson brackets. Giving a moment map is equivalent to giving a G-equivariant lifting  $\mathfrak{g} \to \mathcal{O}(M)$  compatible with Lie brackets.

**Definition 2.2.** A Hamiltonian G-space is a symplectic G-variety M equipped with a G-equivariant moment map  $\mu: M \to \mathfrak{g}^*$ .

Example 2.3 (Examples of Hamiltonian spaces).

- (1) (Cotangent bundle). Let X be a smooth variety together with a G-action. The cotangent bundle  $M = T^*X$  carries a natural symplectic structure defined as follows: Let  $\theta$  be the tautological 1-form on M. Then  $\omega = -d\theta$  is a symplectic form on M. Then M is naturally a Hamiltonian G-space. The moment map  $\mu: M \to \mathfrak{g}^*$  is dual to the action map  $\mathfrak{g} \to TX$ .
- (2) Let  $(V, \omega)$  be a symplectic vector space. Take G = Sp(V). Then V is naturally a Hamiltonian G-space. The moment map is defined by

$$\mu \colon V \longrightarrow \mathfrak{sp}^*(V)$$
$$m \longmapsto (Z \mapsto \frac{1}{2}\omega(\mathfrak{Z}m,m))$$

for  $m \in V$  and  $\mathfrak{Z} \in \mathfrak{sp}(V)$ .

(3) (Whittaker space). Assume G is reductive. Let U be a maximal unipotent subgroup of G. Let  $\psi: U \to \mathbb{G}_a$  be a generic additive character. Define M as the left quotient by U of the preimage of  $d\psi$  under  $T^*G \to \mathfrak{u}^*$ . It is a twist of the cotangent bundle of U\G. As suggested by the construction, the Whittaker space captures the Whittaker models studied in representation theory. (4) Consider  $T^*\mathsf{G}$  with  $\mathsf{G} \times \mathsf{G}$ -action via left and right multiplication (denoted by  $\mathsf{G}_l \times \mathsf{G}_r$ ). Then  $T^*\mathsf{G} \cong \mathfrak{g}^* \times \mathsf{G}$  with action  $(g_l, g_r) \cdot (\xi, g) = (\mathrm{Ad}(g_l^{-1})\xi, g_l^{-1}gg_r)$ . The moment map is

$$\mu \colon \mathfrak{g}^* \times \mathsf{G} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}_l^* \times \mathfrak{g}_r^*$$
$$(\xi, g) \longmapsto (-\xi, \mathrm{Ad}(g)\xi).$$

(5) (*Coadjoint orbit*). Let  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathfrak{g}^*$  be a coadjoint orbit. It carries a natural Symplectic structure defined as follows: Let  $\xi \in \mathcal{O}$  be a point. There is an isomorphism  $T_{\xi}\mathcal{O} \cong \mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{g}_{\xi}$  where  $\mathfrak{g}_{\xi}$  is the centralizer of  $\xi$  in  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Define a bilinear form  $\omega_{\xi}$  on  $\mathfrak{g}$  by the formula

$$\omega_{\xi}(\mathfrak{X},\mathfrak{Y}) = \xi([\mathfrak{X},\mathfrak{Y}]), \quad \forall \mathfrak{X},\mathfrak{Y} \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

Then  $\omega_{\xi}$  descends to a symplectic form on  $\mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{g}_{\xi}$ . Varying  $\xi$  along  $\mathcal{O}$ , we obtain a non-degenerate 2-form  $\omega_{\mathcal{O}}$  on  $\mathcal{O}$  which can be checked to be closed. Therefore  $\mathcal{O}$  is naturally a symplectic variety with G-action. The moment map for  $\mathcal{O}$  is simply the inclusion  $\mathcal{O} \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{g}^*$ .

2.1.3. Grading on Hamiltonian G-spaces. In most of the examples, the Hamiltonian spaces we encountered admit natural gradings. Following [BZSV], we write  $\mathbb{G}_{gr} = \mathbb{G}_m$  for the multiplicative group used for grading.

**Definition 2.4.** A Hamiltonian G-space M is graded if it is endowed with a  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$ -action commuting with G-action, preserving the symplectic form  $\omega$  up to square character (i.e.  $\omega(\lambda \cdot \mathfrak{X}, \lambda \cdot \mathfrak{Y}) = \lambda^2 \omega(\mathfrak{X}, \mathfrak{Y})$ ), and compatible with the grading on  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  given by scalar multiplying by square character.

Using the notation in [BZSV], if we write  $M^{\vee}$  for the dual Hamiltonian variety of M, then Definition 2.4 means that M is equipped with a commuting  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$  action of weight 2 on  $M^{\vee} \to \mathfrak{g}^*$ .

**Example 2.5** (Graded Hamiltonian spaces). The examples in Example 2.3 can be upgraded to graded Hamiltonian spaces as follows:

- (1) The grading on  $M = T^*X$  is given by square character acting on fibers.
- (2) The grading on V is given by the usual scalar multiplying.
- (3) The Whittaker space is a vector bundle over  $U \setminus G$ . We let  $\lambda \in \mathbb{G}_{gr}$  acts by the left multiplying by  $\lambda^{2\rho^{\vee}}$  on  $U \setminus G$  and scalar multiplying by  $\lambda^2$  on fibers.

2.2. Hamiltonian reduction and quantization. The upcoming context in this subsection is mostly copied from [GW23, §3] and [Gan23, §11].

2.2.1. Hamiltonian reduction. Symplectic reduction, also known as Hamiltonian reduction à la Marsden–Weinstein [Lan95], is constructed as the procedure that transfers the essential physical information carried by a Hamiltonian G-variety  $(M, \omega)$  along the moment map  $\mu: M \to \mathfrak{g}^*$ , just so the representability of M as a phase space of classical mechanic systems is preserved. Following the convention of [BZSV], we use the notion of Hamiltonian reduction (resp. induction) instead of symplectic reduction (resp. induction) in the present notes, to emphasize the dependence on the Hamiltonian structure (i.e., on the moment map).

The philosophy behind the construction of [BZSV] postulates that many standard operations in symplectic geometry correspond to standard operations in representation theory (see Proposition 3.4 later for an explicit realization). We shall review two of the

most pertinent ones, say Hamiltonian reduction and Hamiltonian induction, which correspond respectively to the formation of coinvariant spaces (or, more generally, multiplicity spaces) and induction of representations.

**Definition 2.6** (Hamiltonian reduction). Let M be a Hamiltonian G-space with moment map  $\mu$ . Let  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathfrak{g}^*$  be a coadjoint G-orbit. The fiber product  $\mu^{-1}(\mathcal{O}) = M \times_{\mathfrak{g}^*} \mathcal{O}$  inherits a G-action. The *Hamiltonian reduction* is defined to be the quotient symplectic stack<sup>1</sup>

$$M /\!\!/_{\mathcal{O}} \mathsf{G} := \mu^{-1}(\mathcal{O}) /\!\!/ \mathsf{G} = M \times^{\mathsf{G}}_{\mathfrak{g}^*} \mathcal{O}.$$

The symplectic form on  $M \not \parallel_{\mathcal{O}} \mathsf{G}$  is inherited from M: Let  $\omega^{\flat}$  be the non-degenerate 2-form on  $M \not \parallel_{\mathcal{O}} \mathsf{G}$  determined by the condition

$$p^*\omega^\flat = i^*\omega - \mu^*\omega_\mathcal{O},$$

where  $p: \mu^{-1}(\mathcal{O}) \to M/\!\!/_{\mathcal{O}} \mathsf{G}$  is the projection,  $i: \mu^{-1}(\mathcal{O}) \to M$  is the inclusion, and  $\omega_{\mathcal{O}}$  is the symplectic form on  $\mathcal{O}$  defined in Example 2.3 (5). Then  $(M/\!\!/_{\mathcal{O}} \mathsf{G}, \omega^{\flat})$  is a symplectic space. If  $\mathcal{O} = \{0\}$  is the trivial orbit, we abbreviate

$$M /\!\!/ \mathsf{G} := M /\!\!/_{\{0\}} \mathsf{G}.$$

**Example 2.7.** If X is a smooth G-variety, then

$$T^*X/\!\!/ \mathsf{G} = T^*(X/\mathsf{G}).$$

**Example 2.8** (Twisted cotangent bundle). Let X be a graded G-variety. Let  $\Psi \to X$  be a  $\mathsf{G} \times \mathbb{G}_{gr}$ -equivariant  $\mathbb{G}_a$ -torsor, where  $\mathsf{G}$  acts on  $\mathbb{G}_a$  trivially and  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$  acts on  $\mathbb{G}_a$  via the square character. We get a Hamiltonian  $\mathbb{G}_a$ -space  $T^*\Psi$  with a moment map  $T^*\Psi \to \mathfrak{g}_a^*$ . Note that the moment map is equivariant for the *trivial*  $\mathsf{G} \times \mathbb{G}_{gr}$ -action on  $\mathfrak{g}_a^*$ . It follows that

is a graded Hamiltonian G-space.

Apply this construction to the case  $X = U \setminus G$  where U is a unipotent subgroup in G and  $\Psi = U_0 \setminus G$  where  $U_0$  is the kernel of a generic character  $\psi \colon U \to \mathbb{G}_a$ . We recover the Whittaker bundle in Example 2.3 (3).

2.2.2. The rough idea of quantization. Recall our philosophy that associates an object from symplectic geometry with a group representation (and vice-versa). Morally,

The (geometric) quantization is the process that arises a unitary representation of G from an arbitrary Hamiltonian G-space M.

Namely, it is the functor

$$\mathcal{H} \colon \mathsf{Sp}^{\dagger}_{\mathsf{G}}(\mathbb{F}) \longrightarrow \mathsf{Vect}(\mathbb{C})$$

$$M \longmapsto \mathsf{V}_{M}$$

from the (groupoid) category of finite-dimensional symplectic G-manifolds over  $\mathbb{F}$  satisfying the Lagrangian involution condition  $\dagger$  (which is a specific compatibility), to the category of finite-dimensional  $\mathbb{C}$ -vector spaces.

More precisely, regarding  $(M, \omega)$  as the phase space of classical mechanics, suppose we want to pass to quantum mechanics. This basically means replacing M by  $\mathbb{P}(\mathbb{V}_M)$ , the projectivization of a Hilbert space  $\mathbb{V}_M$  associated to M. The smooth functions on  $\mathbb{P}(\mathbb{V}_M)$  are Hermitian operators on  $\mathbb{V}_M$ , so we can replace  $\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M)$  by  $\operatorname{Herm}(\mathbb{V}_M)$  after the

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$ We only use this construction when the action is free, and hence we can take the GIT quotient.

quantization process. In fact, the quantum spectra of the classical observables  $\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M)$  are given by the eigenvalues of elements in Herm $(\mathbb{V}_M)$ .

Since M is a Hamiltonian G-space, the natural G-action on M induces a G-action via unitary operators on  $V_M$ . In a sequel, the Hilbert space  $V_M$  is a unitary representation of G. The following context is about the precise construction of  $V_M$ .

2.2.3. Weil representation as quantization. We first introduce Weil representation as a heuristic example. The rough idea is as follows. Suppose  $\Xi$  is a symplectic vector space equipped with the symplectic form  $\omega$ . Every symplectic structure on  $\Xi$  is isomorphic to one of the form  $\Xi = \mathbb{X} \oplus \mathbb{X}^*$ . The subspace  $\mathbb{X}$  is not unique, and a choice of  $\mathbb{X}$  is called a *polarization*. The subspaces that give such an isomorphism are called Lagrangians, and the natural projection  $\Xi \to \mathbb{X}^*$  along  $\mathbb{X}$  is a Lagrangian fibration. The Weil representation is exactly the unitary representation of  $\operatorname{Sp}(\Xi)$  realized on  $L^2(\mathbb{X}^*)$ , which is also a quantization of the Hamiltonian  $\operatorname{Sp}(\Xi)$ -space  $\Xi$ .

Let V be a finite-dimensional quadratic space over  $\mathbb{F}$ , born with the quadratic form  $q: V \to \mathbb{F}$  and associated with the symmetric bilinear form  $\langle v_1, v_2 \rangle_V \coloneqq q(v_1 + v_2) - q(v_1) - q(v_2)$ .<sup>2</sup> Let W be a finite-dimensional symplectic vector space over  $\mathbb{F}$ , equipped with the symplectic form  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_W$ . Then the tensor product space  $\Xi = V \otimes W$  inherits a natural symplectic form  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\Xi} = \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_V \otimes \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_W$ . Since the isometry groups of  $V, W, \Xi$  are respectively  $O(V), \operatorname{Sp}(W), \operatorname{Sp}(\Xi)$ , we get a natural map

$$i_{V,W}: O(V) \times Sp(W) \longrightarrow Sp(V \otimes W) = Sp(\Xi)$$

and the restriction of  $i_{V,W}$  to O(V) or Sp(W) is injective. The images of O(V) and Sp(W)along  $i_{V,W}$  are mutual centralizers of each other in  $Sp(\Xi)$ .

Moreover, there is a unique nonlinear metaplectic double cover of  $\text{Sp}(\Xi)$ , denoted by  $\text{Mp}^{\ddagger}(\Xi)$ , which further extends by pushing out along  $\mu_2 \hookrightarrow \mathbb{S}^1$  as follows:



It turns out that the images of O(V) and Sp(W) are also mutual centralizers of each other in  $Mp(\Xi)$ . The main reason for considering the metaplectic groups is that if  $\mathbb{F}$  is a local field,  $Mp(\Xi)$  has a finite family of distinguished smooth genuine representations, which are the *Weil representations*  $\{\omega_{\Xi,\psi}\}_{\psi}$ . Each Weil representation in this family is parametrized by a nontrivial additive character  $\psi \colon \mathbb{F} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ , with the provision that

$$\omega_{\Xi,\psi} \cong \omega_{\Xi,\psi'} \iff \psi'(-) = \psi(a^2 \cdot (-)) \text{ for some } a \in \mathbb{F}^{\times}.$$

We sketch the idea of doing this:

A quantization of the  $\operatorname{Sp}(W) \times \operatorname{O}(V)$ -Hamiltonian space  $\Xi = V \otimes W$  is exactly a Weil representation  $\Omega_{V,W,\psi}$ , as explained in the following.

Suppose now  $\mathbb{F}$  is the prescribed global field F. Each nontrivial adelic character  $\psi \colon F \setminus \mathbb{A}_F \to \mathbb{S}^1$  uniquely characterizes an abstract Weil representation  $\omega_{\psi}$  of  $\operatorname{Mp}(\Xi_{\mathbb{A}_F})$ , which can be realized on  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{X}^*_{\mathbb{A}_F})$ . A basic property is that  $\operatorname{Mp}(\Xi_{\mathbb{A}_F})$  splits uniquely over  $\operatorname{Sp}(W_F)$ , which allows us to consider the space  $\mathcal{A}(\operatorname{Mp}(\Xi))$  of automorphic forms on  $\operatorname{Mp}(\Xi_{\mathbb{A}_F})$ . As a result, it admits a natural equivariant map

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>For simplicity, we shall assume that disc(V) is trivial in  $\mathbb{F}^{\times}/\mathbb{F}^{\times 2}$ .

$$\theta \colon \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{X}^*_{\mathbb{A}_F}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}(\mathrm{Mp}(\Xi))$$
$$\phi \longmapsto \sum_{x^* \in \mathbb{X}^*_F} (\omega_{\psi}(-)(\phi))(x^*).$$

given by "averaging over rational points". This map is called the *formation of theta series* as the function  $\theta(\phi)(-)$  is the automorphic incarnation of theta functions in the classical sense.

Now given the morphism  $i_{V,W}: O(V) \times Sp(W) \to Sp(\Xi)$ , we wonder whether it can be lifted to Mp( $\Xi$ ) both locally and globally. This has to do with pulling back a Weil representation  $\omega_{\Xi,\psi}$  of Sp( $\Xi$ ) to a representation of  $O(V) \times Sp(W)$  along  $i_{V,W}$ . The technicalities in addressing this question are omitted and we summarize the results here:

(i) When 2 | dim<sub> $\mathbb{F}$ </sub> V, the desired lift, denoted by  $i_{V,W}^{\bullet,\bullet}$ , exists both locally and globally, fitting in the pullback diagram

in which we write  $i_{V,W}^{\circ,\circ} = i_{V,W}$  before the lifting.

(ii) When  $2 \nmid \dim_{\mathbb{F}} V$ , the morphism  $i_{V,W}$  fails to lift on  $\operatorname{Sp}(W)$  rather than on O(V), i.e., we exclusively have the following pullback diagram

$$O(V) \xrightarrow{i_{V,W}^{\circ,\circ}} Mp(\Xi)$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \qquad \downarrow$$

$$O(V) \times Sp(W) \xrightarrow{i_{V,W}^{\circ,\circ}} Sp(\Xi)$$

in which the left vertical morphism is the natural subgroup embedding.

To avoid redundant arguments, we assume  $2 \mid \dim_{\mathbb{F}} V$  from now on. Note that  $i_{V,W}^{\bullet,\bullet}$ in (i) is uniquely characterized by the identity map of  $O(V) \times Sp(W)$  as the pullback. However, if we choose to twist the identity map on O(V)-component by the global character  $\psi \colon F \setminus \mathbb{A}_F \to \mathbb{S}^1$ , the lift of  $i_{V,W}^{\circ,\bullet}$  would not be canonical, even if the lift  $i_{V,W}^{\circ,\bullet}$  on Sp(W)-component is unique and independent of  $\psi$ . If this is the case to be described, we define

$$i_{V,W,\psi}^{\bullet,\circ} \colon \mathcal{O}(V) \longrightarrow \mathcal{M}p(\Xi)$$

to be the pullback in (i), with changing the identity map on O(V) to the twist-by- $\psi$  map.

Remark 2.9. One can describe this splitting concretely using the Schrödinger model (cf. [Gan23, §2.4]). Choose a symplectic polarization  $W = W \oplus W^*$  so that  $\Xi^{\dagger} = V \otimes W^*$  is a maximal isotropic subspace of  $\Xi = V \otimes W$ . According to the construction of Schrödinger models, we are in case able to realize the Weil representation  $\omega_{\Xi,\psi}$  on the space  $S(\Xi^{\dagger})$  of Schwarz–Bruhat functions on  $\Xi^{\dagger}$ . In this model, the action of  $i_{V,W,\psi}^{\bullet,\circ}(O(V))$  is geometric:

$$(h\phi)(-) = \phi(h^{-1} \cdot (-)), \quad \forall h \in i_{V,W,\psi}^{\bullet,\circ}(\mathcal{O}(V)), \ \phi \in \mathcal{S}(\Xi^{\dagger}).$$

Construction 2.10 (Splitting symplectic Weil representation on metaplectic cover).

(1) In the local setting, we simply construct the Weil representation

$$\Omega_{V,W,\psi} \coloneqq \omega_{\Xi,\psi} \circ \mathsf{i}_{V,W,\psi}^{\bullet,\bullet}$$

of  $O(V) \times Sp(W)$  via pulling back the Weil representation of  $Mp(\Xi)$ .

(2) In the global setting, one obtains by restriction of functions an equivariant map

$$\Omega_{V,W,\psi} = \mathcal{S}(\Xi_{\mathbb{A}_F}^{\dagger}) \xrightarrow{\theta} \mathcal{A}(\mathrm{Mp}(\Xi)) \xrightarrow{i_{V,W,\psi}^{\bullet}} \mathcal{C}([\mathrm{O}(V) \times \mathrm{Sp}(W)]),$$

where the target is the space of smooth functions on  $[O(V)] \times [Sp(W)] = O(V_F) \setminus O(V_{\mathbb{A}_F}) \times Sp(W_F) \setminus Sp(W_{\mathbb{A}_F}).$ 

. . .

Remark 2.11 (Anomaly, cf. [GW23, Remark 3.7]). Note that the Weil representation is not a representation of  $\text{Sp}(\Xi)$  but of the metaplectic cover  $\text{Mp}(\Xi)$ . In the language of [BZSV], this is because  $\Xi$  has anomaly (which can be detected via Betti or étale cohomology), and anomalous varieties are at present excluded from the expectations of the duality of hyperspherical varieties. This phenomenon is one of the deep mysteries of nature.

2.2.4. Quantization of Hamiltonian reduction. Since there would be some natural obstruction to quantizing the Poisson variety  $\mathfrak{g}^*$ , the strategy to determine the quantization of a Hamiltonian reduction  $M \not / _{O} G$  (cf. Definition 2.6) is to work with the space of functions. It follows from the same philosophy in algebraic geometry that motivates us to consider sheaves on schemes.

Given the Hamiltonian G-variety  $(M, \omega)$  we write  $\mathcal{H}(M, \omega) = (\rho_M, \mathbf{V}_M)$  as the resulting quantization along the functor  $\mathcal{H}$ . Here  $\rho_M$  is the unitary representation landing in Herm $(\mathbf{V}_M)$ . Indeed,  $\rho_M$  is exactly the quantization of  $\mu^* \colon \mathbb{F}^{\infty}(\mathfrak{g}^*) \to \mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M)$ , which is the pullback of the moment map  $\mu \colon M \to \mathfrak{g}^*$ . Consider that, under the equivariant G-actions,

$$\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M /\!\!/_{\mathcal{O}} \mathsf{G}) = \mathbb{F}^{\infty}((M \times_{\mathfrak{g}^{*}} \mathcal{O}) /\!\!/ \mathsf{G}) = \mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M \times_{\mathfrak{g}^{*}} \mathcal{O})^{\mathsf{G}} = (\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M) \otimes_{\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(\mathfrak{g}^{*})} \mathbb{F}^{\infty}(\mathcal{O}))^{\mathsf{G}}.$$

If  $\mathbb{V}_{M_{O}} \mathbb{G}$  is the Hilbert space quantizing  $M_{O} \mathbb{G}$ , then one must have  $\operatorname{Herm}(\mathbb{V}_{M_{O}} \mathbb{G}) = \mathcal{H}(\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M_{O} \mathbb{G}))$ . Then we take the following heuristic computation (in which we have used the duality of vector spaces liberally):

$$\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M \not \|_{\mathcal{O}}^{\infty} \mathsf{G})) = \mathcal{H}((\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(M) \otimes_{\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(\mathfrak{g}^{*})} \mathbb{F}^{\infty}(\mathcal{O}))^{\mathsf{G}})$$

$$= (\operatorname{Herm}(\mathbb{V}_{M}) \otimes_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{F}^{\infty}(\mathfrak{g}^{*}))} \operatorname{Herm}(\mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}}))^{\mathsf{G}}$$

$$= (\mathbb{V}_{M}^{*} \otimes (\mathbb{V}_{M} \otimes \mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}}^{*})_{\mathsf{G}} \otimes \mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}})^{\mathsf{G}}$$

$$= \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathsf{G}}(\mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}}^{*} \otimes \mathbb{V}_{M}, (\mathbb{V}_{M} \otimes \mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}}^{*})_{\mathsf{G}})$$

$$= \operatorname{Herm}((\mathbb{V}_{M} \otimes \mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}}^{*})_{\mathsf{G}}).$$

Hence, we arrive at the conclusion: the quantization of the Hamiltonian reduction  $(M \times_{\mathfrak{g}^*} \mathcal{O}) /\!\!/ \mathsf{G}$  is

$$\mathcal{H}(M/\!\!/_{\mathcal{O}}\mathsf{G}) = (\mathsf{V}_M \otimes \mathsf{V}_{\mathcal{O}}^*)_{\mathsf{G}}.$$

This space is essentially the (dual of the) multiplicity space of the irreducible representation  $V_{\mathcal{O}}$  in  $V_M$ .

2.3. Theta correspondence via quantization of Hamiltonian reduction. Recall from §1.3 that the relative Langlands duality hopefully encompasses both Howe duality (Theorem 1.8) and Adams' conjecture (Conjecture 1.9). However, the theory of theta correspondence does not arise from a spherical variety and so does not really fit into the framework of Adams' conjecture. But it does not go very far from these.

We use the same notations as in §2.2.3 and copy the following context from [Gan23, §10.4, §11.9]. Write  $\mathfrak{o}(V) = \text{Lie O}(V)$  and pick a coadjoint orbit  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathfrak{o}(V)^*$ . This

corresponds to choosing an (irreducible) representation  $\pi$  of O(2m). The Hamiltonian reduction

$$M /\!\!/_{\mathcal{O}} \mathsf{G} = (M \times_{\mathfrak{o}(V)^*} \mathcal{O}) /\!\!/ \operatorname{O}(V)$$

amounts to extracting the multiplicity space of the  $\pi$ -isotropic component of the Weil representation  $\Omega_{V,W,\psi}$ . As one has the commuting action of  $\operatorname{Sp}(W)$ ,  $M \not / _{\mathcal{O}} G$  is a symplectic  $\operatorname{Sp}(W)$ -variety, whose quantization is the multiplicity space

$$\Theta(\pi) = (\Omega_{V,W,\psi} \otimes \pi^{\vee})_{\mathcal{O}(V)},$$

namely the big theta lifting of  $\pi$  (see Construction 1.6).

2.4. Hamiltonian induction. Let  $H \subset G$  be a subgroup. Hamiltonian induction will take a Hamiltonian H-space to a Hamiltonian G-space. Under geometric quantizations, Hamiltonian induction corresponds to the  $(L^2)$ -induction of representations.

**Definition 2.12** (Hamiltonian induction). Let S be a Hamiltonian H-space. The Hamiltonian induction is defined as

$$\operatorname{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S) \coloneqq (S \times T^*\mathsf{G}) / \!\!/ \mathsf{H}.$$

Here  $T^*G$  is considered as a Hamiltonian H-space via the left multiplication. The G-action on h-ind<sup>G</sup><sub>H</sub>(S) is induced from the right multiplication on  $T^*G$ .

We can rewrite the Hamiltonian induction as

$$\operatorname{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S) = S \times_{\mathfrak{h}^*}^{\mathsf{H}} T^*\mathsf{G}.$$

Using the identification  $T^*G = \mathfrak{g}^* \times G$  from Example 2.3 (4), we can further rewrite the Hamiltonian induction as

$$\operatorname{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S) = (S \times_{\mathfrak{h}^*} \mathfrak{g}^*) \times^{\mathsf{H}} \mathsf{G}$$

where  $\mathsf{H}$  acts on  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  via  $h: \xi \mapsto \mathrm{ad}(h^{-1})\xi$ . The moment map on  $\mathrm{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S)$  is induced from  $\mathfrak{g}^* \times^{\mathsf{H}} \mathsf{G} \to \mathfrak{g}^*$ . We see that  $\mathrm{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S)$  is a fiber bundle over  $\mathsf{H} \backslash \mathsf{G}$ .

If S is a graded Hamiltonian H-space, we can endow h-ind<sup>G</sup><sub>H</sub>(S) with a natural grading using the diagonal action of  $\mathbb{G}_{qr}$  on  $S \times T^*\mathsf{G}$ .

2.4.1. Frobenius reciprocity. There is a "Frobenius reciprocity" for Hamiltonian inductions, parallel to the usual Frobenius reciprocity in representation theory. It should take place in the category of Hamiltonian spaces and Lagrangian correspondences. For two symplectic spaces M and N, a Lagrangian correspondence from M to N is a correspondence

$$M^{\circ} \longleftarrow L \longrightarrow N,$$

where  $M^{\circ}$  is the variety M equipped with opposite symplectic form, and  $L \hookrightarrow M^{\circ} \times N$  is a Lagrangian subspace. The composition of two Lagrangian correspondence should be taken as a fiber product. However, due to the issues of non-transversal intersections, we should really consider the category of shifted symplectic spaces in the derived world. We shall not go into this.

Let  $\mathsf{H} \subset \mathsf{G}$  be a subgroup and S be a Hamiltonian H-space. Denote  $L := S \times_{\mathfrak{h}^*} \mathfrak{g}^*$ . Then L embeds into  $\operatorname{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S)$  as the fiber over  $0 \subset \mathsf{H}\backslash\mathsf{G}$ . Note that the restriction of the symplectic form on  $\operatorname{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S)$  to L is equal to the pullback of the symplectic form on S to L. It follows (by dimension counting) that

$$\iota_S \colon (\operatorname{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S))^{\circ} \longleftrightarrow L \longrightarrow S$$

is a Lagrangian correspondence. This Lagrangian correspondence is H-equivariant and compatible with the moment map in the sense that the following two compositions are equal:

$$L \longrightarrow \operatorname{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S) \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}^* \longrightarrow \mathfrak{h}^* \quad \text{and} \quad L \longrightarrow S \longrightarrow \mathfrak{h}^*.$$

Now let M be a Hamiltonian G-space with an H-equivariant Lagrangian correspondence

$$\alpha \colon M^{\circ} \longleftarrow L \longrightarrow S$$

compatible with moment maps in the above sense. Then there is a natural  ${\sf G}\xspace$  equivariant Lagrangian correspondence

$$\beta: M^{\circ} \longleftarrow L \times^{\mathsf{H}} \mathsf{G} \longrightarrow \operatorname{h-ind}_{\mathsf{H}}^{\mathsf{G}}(S)$$

compatible with moment maps such that  $\alpha = \beta \circ \iota_S$ .

3. Structure theory of relative Langlands duality

We still work over  $\mathbb F,$  an algebraically closed field of characteristic 0.

3.1. Hyperspherical Hamiltonian G-spaces. We need first to describe the coisotropic condition before defining the hyperspherical G-varieties.

3.1.1. Coisotropicity and multiplicity-freeness.

Definition 3.1 (Coisotropicity, cf. [BZSV, §3.5.1]).

- (1) A symplectic G-variety  $(M, \omega)$  is *coisotropic* if the field  $\mathbb{F}(M)^{\mathsf{G}}$  of G-invariant rational functions on M is commutative with respect to the Poisson bracket.
- (2) A G-action on the symplectic G-variety M is *coisotropic* if there exists an open dense subset  $U \subset M$  with Gu being a coisotropic subvariety for every  $u \in U$ .

**Lemma 3.2.** A homogeneous Hamiltonian G-variety  $(M, \omega)$  is coisotropic if and only if it has a coisotropic G-action.

*Proof.* We use the following fact: One can check by definition of the Poisson bracket that Definition 3.1(1) is equivalent to

$$(T_x M)^{\perp,\omega} := \{ v \in T_x M \colon \omega(v, T_x(\mathsf{G} x)) = 0 \} \subset T_x M, \quad \forall x \in M,$$

where the left-hand side is namely the orthogonal subspace of  $T_x M$  with respect to  $\omega$ . Working over  $\mathbb{R}$  without loss of generality, we define for every  $z \in \mathfrak{g}$  the map  $f_z \colon M \to \mathbb{R}$ via  $f_z(x) = \mu(x)(z)$ , where  $\mu \colon M \to \mathfrak{g}^*$  is the moment map. Note that given any  $f \in \mathbb{F}(M)^{\mathsf{G}}$ , we have

$$\{f, f_z\} = \omega(\mathfrak{X}_f, \mathfrak{X}_{f_z}) = 0, \quad \forall z \in \mathfrak{g}.$$

Assume M carries a coisotropic G-action, and there is thus a generic orbit  $G\eta$  for some  $\eta \in M$  being coisotropic. Therefore, for each  $z \in \mathfrak{g}$  and  $f_1, f_2 \in \mathbb{F}(M)^{\mathsf{G}}$ , the vanishing  $\{f_1, f_{1,z}\} = \{f_2, f_{2,z}\} = 0$  corresponds to  $\mathfrak{X}_{f_1}, \mathfrak{X}_{f_2} \in (T_\eta \mathsf{G}\eta)^{\perp,\omega} \subset T_\eta \mathsf{G}\eta$ . It follows that  $\{f_1, f_2\}(u) = \omega(\mathfrak{X}_{f_1}, \mathfrak{X}_{f_2})(u) = 0$  as functions on M, where  $u \in U$  runs through the open dense subset implicated in Definition 3.1 (2). Consequently,  $\mathbb{F}(M)^{\mathsf{G}}$  is Poisson-commutative.

Conversely, assume M is a coisotropic G-variety. Given a regular point  $x \in M$ , there is an open neighborhood W of Gx together with finitely many functions  $f_1, \ldots, f_k \in \mathbb{F}(M)^G$ , satisfying  $df_1 \wedge \cdots \wedge df_k \neq 0$  and

$$Gx = \{w \in W : f_1(w) = \dots = f_k(w) = 0\}.$$

Note that a priori  $\mathfrak{X}_{f_i} \in (T_x M)^{\perp,\omega}$  for each  $i = 1, \ldots, k$ . On the other hand, the assumption leads to  $\{f_i, f_j\} = 0$ , and hence  $\mathfrak{X}_{f_i} \in T_x M$ . Since all  $\mathfrak{X}_{f_i}$  are independent in W, we see Gx is a coisotropic subvariety as desired.

**Lemma 3.3.** Let X be a normal G-variety. Then X is spherical if and only if  $\mathbb{F}(X)^{\mathsf{B}} = \mathbb{F}$ , namely any B-invariant rational function on X is constant.

Proof. If X is spherical then by definition  $\mathbb{F}(X)^{\mathsf{B}}$  is a multiplicity free nontrivial Gmodule, and hence  $\mathbb{F}(X)^{\mathsf{B}} = \mathbb{F}$ . Conversely, we suppose that  $\mathbb{F}(X)^{\mathsf{B}} = \mathbb{F}$ . By a theorem of Rosenlicht [Gro97, Theorem 19.5] (cf. [Gan18, Theorem 2.8]), B-orbits in general position can be separated by B-invariant functions, that is, there exists a B-stable affine open subset  $U \subset X$  such that for all  $x, y \in U$  with  $\mathsf{B}x \neq \mathsf{B}y$  there exists  $f \in \mathbb{F}(U)^{\mathsf{B}}$  such that  $f(x) \neq 0$  and f(y) = 0. On the other hand, f must be a constant; therefore, U is a single B-orbit. This completes the proof that X is spherical.

Notice that the coisotropic condition in Definition 3.1 concerns dynamics on a symplectic manifold. On the other hand, the multiplicity-free condition in Definition 1.4 has a representation-theoretic flavor. It turns out that these two conditions are strongly related. The upcoming result can serve as a specific bridge *connecting symplectic geometry* and representation theory. The proof is adapted from some ingredients of [Gan18, §2].

**Proposition 3.4.** Suppose homogeneous Hamiltonian G-variety  $(M, \omega)$  satisfies the multiplicityfree condition in Definition 1.4. Then M is coisotropic. In particular, if X is a spherical variety then  $T^*X$  is coisotropic.

Proof. Since M is a homogeneous space, it is quasi-affine, and  $\mathbb{F}(M)$  is the fractional field of coordinate ring  $\mathbb{F}[M]$ . Let  $f = p/q \in \mathbb{F}(M)^{\mathbb{B}}$  for  $p, q \in \mathbb{F}[M]$ . We may assume p, q lie in  $F[M]^{(\mathbb{B})}$ , the subspace of B-eigenfunctions. Let  $\mathbb{V}$  be the subspace of  $\mathbb{F}[M]$  generated by the B-orbit of q, then  $\mathbb{V}$  is finite-dimensional (see [PV94, Lemma 1.4] for the detailed reason). Since it is B-stable, Lie–Kolchin theorem (see [Spr98, Theorem 6.3.1] for example) dictates that it contains a B-eigenvector q'. Write  $q' = \sum_i \xi_i(b_i.q)$  with  $\xi_i \in \mathbb{F}$  and  $b_i \in \mathbb{B}$ . Denote  $p' = \sum_i \xi_i(b_i.p)$ . Then  $f = b_i.f = (b_i.p)/(b_i.q)$  for all i, and hence f = p'/q'. It follows that  $p' \in \mathbb{F}[M]^{\mathbb{B}}$  as well. Clearly, p' and q' have the same weight, hence they are proportional because  $\mathbb{F}[M]$  is multiplicity-free by assumption, and f is a constant. Therefore,  $\mathbb{F}(M)^{\mathbb{B}} = \mathbb{F}$  and the Poisson-commutativity of  $\mathbb{F}(M)^{\mathbb{G}}$  follows directly. This completes the proof.

Remark 3.5. One may naturally expect a converse of Proposition 3.4, which implies that if M is coisotropic then it is multiplicity-free. However, it fails to be valid in general, and the converse result appears to be a more complicated description in [BZSV, Proposition 3.6.3], using the language of distinguished polarization and Hamiltonian induction. In fact,  $M = T^*X$  admits a distinguished polarization and we have the equivalence between coisotropicity and multiplicity-freeness for M.

**Proposition 3.6.** Suppose X is a smooth quasi-affine G-variety. Then X is spherical if and only if  $T^*X$  is coisotropic.

*Proof.* The proof is suggested by Zeyu Wang. By Proposition 3.4, assuming  $T^*X$  is coisotropic, it suffices to prove that X is spherical. Denote  $\mu : T^*X \to \mathfrak{g}^*$  for the moment map. Fix  $\mathsf{A} \subset \mathsf{B} \subset \mathsf{G}$  to be a maximal torus and a Borel subgroup of  $\mathsf{G}$ . Denote  $\mathbb{F}(X)^{(\mathsf{B})} \subset \mathbb{F}(X)$  to be the B-eigenfunctions. For each  $f \in \mathbb{F}(X)^{(\mathsf{B})}$ , denote  $\chi_f \in X^*(\mathsf{A})$ 

to be the corresponding eigencharacter. Denote  $X^*(A_X) \subset X^*(A)$  to be the sublattice generated by  $\chi_f$  for all  $f \in \mathbb{F}(X)^{(\mathsf{B})}$ , which defines a toric quotient  $\mathsf{A} \twoheadrightarrow \mathsf{A}_X$ . Let  $\mathsf{P}(X)$  be the stabilizer of general B-orbits in X with its unipotent radical  $\mathsf{U}(X)$ . Write  $\mathfrak{a}_X = \mathrm{Lie} \mathsf{A}_X$ ,  $\mathfrak{a} = \mathrm{Lie} \mathsf{A}$ , and  $\mathfrak{u}(X) = \mathrm{Lie} \mathsf{U}(X)$ . Define  $W_X$  to be the little Weyl group in the sense of [Kno94, §3], which is a subquotient of the Weyl group W of G. We identify  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  by means of an invariant scalar product. Choose  $f_1, \ldots, f_n \in \mathbb{F}(X)^{(\mathsf{B})} \subset \mathbb{F}(X)^{\mathsf{U}}$ to be a transcendental basis of  $\mathbb{F}(X)^{\mathsf{U}}/\mathbb{F}$  and consider maps



in which s is defined on an open subset  $X^{\circ} \subset X$  by sending  $((a_i), x)$  to  $\sum_{i=1}^n a_i \cdot (df_i)_x / f_i(x)$ .

Our goal is to construct an open B-orbit in X. By (a variant of) [BZSV, Proposition 5.3], the condition  $T^*X$  being coisotropic is equivalent to that the generic fiber of  $\chi \circ \mu$  contains an open G-orbit. On the other hand, [Kno94, Lemma 3.4] dictates that the generic fiber of  $\varphi$  is connected. Therefore, the generic fiber of  $\varphi$  is a G-orbit. Also,  $\mu \circ s$  factors through  $\mathfrak{u}^{\perp} \subset \mathfrak{g}^*$ .

Without loss of generality, we may assume that  $\chi_{f_1}, \ldots, \chi_{f_m}$  form a basis of  $X^*(A_X)_{\mathbb{Q}}$ for some  $m \leq n$ . It follows that the composition map  $\mathbb{A}^m \times X \to T^*X \to \mathfrak{a}_X^* /\!\!/ W_X$  is dominant. Consequently,  $\mathbf{G} \cdot s(\mathbb{A}^m \times X^\circ)$  is dense in  $T^*X$ . We claim that  $\mathbf{B} \cdot s(\mathbb{A}^m \times X^\circ)$ is open in  $\mu^{-1}(\mathfrak{u}^{\perp})$ . In fact, by our choice of  $\mathsf{P}(X)$ ,  $f_i$  are also eigenvectors of  $\mathsf{P}(X)$ . Therefore, we know  $\mathsf{B} \cdot s(\mathbb{A}^m \times X^\circ) = \mathsf{P}(X) \cdot s(\mathbb{A}^m \times X^\circ)$  hence codim  $\mathsf{B} \cdot s(\mathbb{A}^m \times X^\circ) \leq$ dim  $\mathsf{U}(X)$ . On the other hand, [Kno94, Theorem 2.3] implies that  $\mathsf{U}(X)$  acts freely on general U-orbits of X hence we know codim  $\mu^{-1}(\mathfrak{u}^{\perp}) = \dim \mathsf{U}(X)$ . Combining these, the claim is proved.

If we replace X by  $X /\!\!/ \mathsf{U}$  in the result above, we see

$$\mathsf{A} \cdot s(\mathbb{A}^m \times (X^\circ / \!\!/ \mathsf{U})) \subset T^*(X / \!\!/ \mathsf{U})$$

is a open subset, which implies that  $X/\!\!/ U$  has an open dense A-orbit. By definition,  $X/\!\!/ U$  is a toric variety and therefore X is spherical.

3.1.2. Hyperspherical G-varieties. As we have claimed before, the main player of the relative Langlands duality is the class of Hamiltonian G-varieties over  $\mathbb{F}$ , satisfying the hyperspherical condition as follows.

**Definition 3.7.** A hyperspherical G-variety is a Hamiltonian G-variety M such that:

- (i) M is smooth and affine, equipped with a grading (see Definition 2.4) via a commuting G<sub>m</sub>-action;
- (ii) M further satisfies several technical conditions as mentioned in [BZSV, §3.5.1];
- (iii) M is coisotropic (rather than multiplicity-free, cf. §3.1.1).

We emphasize that condition (iii) is the punchline of Definition 3.7. The relation between coisotropicity and multiplicity-freeness in Proposition 3.4 and Remark 3.5 dictates that a hyperspherical G-variety M can be regarded as an object arising from representation theory as well as that from symplectic geometry. 3.2. Whittaker induction. We introduce the operation of Whittaker inductions for Hamiltonian spaces, which are roughly "twisted Hamiltonian inductions". Given the data of a subgroup  $H \subset G$  and a homomorphism  $SL_2 \rightarrow G$  that commutes with H, the Whittaker induction takes (graded) Hamiltonian H-spaces to (graded) Hamiltonian G-spaces. In the following, we introduce several possible motivations to consider Whittaker inductions.

- ◇ The graded structure of the Hamiltonian G-space output by Hamiltonian induction is inappropriate for the purpose of relative Langlands duality, and a modification called *shearing* is thus in need. The procedure of Whittaker induction is partially defined by the shearing.
- ♦ In usual practice, a Hamiltonian H-space M is possibly identified with certain symplectic H-representation  $S_M$ ; in this case, the Whittaker induction is simply a vector bundle over  $H \setminus G$ .
- $\diamond$  More generally, the Tannakian duality  $M^{\vee}$  of M conjecturally assembles all the dual data and turns out to be a Whittaker induction of  $\mathbf{S}_M$ . Further,  $M^{\vee}$  defines the correct *L*-sheaf  $\mathcal{L}_{M^{\vee}}$  as desired.

Before giving the definition of Whittaker inductions, we recall the parallel stories of Whittaker models for representations. Fix a G-invariant perfect pairing  $\kappa$  on  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Let  $\gamma = \{e, h, f\} \subset \mathfrak{g}$  be the  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triple defined by the morphism  $\mathrm{SL}_2 \to \mathsf{G}$ . Denote  $\mathsf{M}_{\gamma}$  the centralizer of  $\gamma$  in  $\mathsf{G}$ .

3.2.1. Generalized Whittaker model. Let F be a non-archimedean local field. Assume G, H are defined over F. We write G = G(F) and H = H(F) for the locally compact topological groups of F-points. Fix a nontrivial unitary character  $\psi \colon F \to \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ .

The Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  decomposes with respect to the adjoint *h*-action

$$\mathfrak{g} = \bigoplus_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \mathfrak{g}_j.$$

Note that  $e \in \mathfrak{g}_2$  and  $f \in \mathfrak{g}_{-2}$ . Write

$$\mathfrak{u}\coloneqq\bigoplus_{j>0}\mathfrak{g}_j,\quad\mathfrak{l}\coloneqq\mathfrak{g}_0,\quad\overline{\mathfrak{u}}\coloneqq\bigoplus_{j<0}\mathfrak{g}_j,\quad\mathfrak{p}\coloneqq\bigoplus_{j\geqslant0}\mathfrak{g}_j=\mathfrak{l}\oplus\mathfrak{u}.$$

Let P be the parabolic subgroup of G with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{p}$ . Write P = LU for the Levi decomposition corresponding to  $\mathfrak{p} = \mathfrak{l} \oplus \mathfrak{u}$ . Denote also

$$\mathfrak{u}_+ = \bigoplus_{j \ge 2} \mathfrak{g}_j.$$

It integrates to a unipotent subgroup  $U_+$  of G. We call the  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triple  $\gamma$  even if  $\mathfrak{u} = \mathfrak{u}_+$ , or equivalently all weights of  $\mathfrak{g}$  are even, or equivalently the image of  $-1 \in SL_2$  in G is central.

Assume  $\gamma$  is even. Write  $\kappa_f : \mathfrak{u}_+ \to \mathbb{G}_a$  for the additive character  $u \mapsto \kappa(f, u)$ , where  $\kappa : \mathfrak{g} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathfrak{g}^*$  is the fixed isomorphism as before. Write  $U = \mathsf{U}(F)$  and  $U_+ = \mathsf{U}_+(F)$ . There is a natural character

$$\chi_{\gamma,\psi} \colon U_+ \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^{\times}$$
$$\exp(u) \longmapsto \psi(\kappa_f(u))$$

for all  $u \in \mathfrak{u}_+(F)$ .

**Definition 3.8** (Whittaker model). Assume  $\gamma$  is even. The *Whittaker representation* is the induced representation

$$W_{\gamma,\psi} \coloneqq \operatorname{Ind}_{HU}^G(\chi_{\gamma,\psi}).$$

For  $\pi$  an irreducible smooth admissible representation of G, the Whittaker model of  $\pi$  is the space

$$W_{\gamma,\psi}(\pi) \coloneqq \operatorname{Hom}_G(W_{\gamma,\psi},\pi^{\vee}) = \operatorname{Hom}_{HU}(\pi,\chi_{\gamma,\psi}).$$

If  $\gamma$  is not even (i.e.  $\mathfrak{g} \neq 0$ ), by  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -theory, there would be an isomorphism  $\mathfrak{g}_1 \cong \mathfrak{g}_{-1}$ induced by the  $\mathrm{ad}(f)$ -action. It induces a H-equivariant symplectic form  $\kappa_1$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_1$  by the formula

$$\kappa_1(x, y) = \kappa(\mathrm{ad}(f)x, y) = \kappa(f, [x, y]).$$

Consider the Heisenberg group  $H_{\gamma} = \mathfrak{g}_1 \times F$  with multiplication  $(x, 0) \cdot (y, 0) = (x + y, \frac{1}{2}\kappa_1(x, y))$ . There is a group homomorphism

$$U \xrightarrow{\alpha_{\gamma}} H_{\gamma}$$
$$\exp(v) \exp(u) \longmapsto (v, \kappa_f(u))$$

where  $v \in \mathfrak{g}_1$  and  $u \in \mathfrak{u}_+$ , realizing  $H_{\gamma}$  as a quotient U/U', where  $U' = \exp(\operatorname{Ker}(\kappa_f|_{\mathfrak{u}_+}))$ .

Let  $\omega_{\psi}$  be the unique smooth irreducible unitary representation of  $H_{\gamma}$  with central character  $\psi$ . Therefore U acts on  $\omega_{\psi}$  via  $\alpha_{\gamma}$ . Since  $\kappa_1$  is stable under H-action, we get an action of  $\tilde{H}$  on  $\omega_{\psi}$ , where  $\tilde{H}$  is a metaplectic cover of H. For a genuine representation  $\rho$  of  $\tilde{H}$ ,  $\rho \otimes \omega_{\psi}$  descends to a representation of HU.

**Definition 3.9** (Generalized Whittaker model). Define the *generalized Whittaker representation* as

$$W_{\gamma,\rho,\psi} \coloneqq \operatorname{Ind}_{HU}^G(\rho \otimes \omega_{\psi}).$$

For  $\pi$  an irreducible smooth admissible representation of G, the generalized Whittaker model of  $\pi$  is the space

$$W_{\gamma,\rho,\psi}(\pi) \coloneqq \operatorname{Hom}_G(W_{\gamma,\rho,\psi},\pi^{\vee}) = \operatorname{Hom}_{HU}(\pi,\rho\otimes\omega_{\psi}).$$

In the even case,  $\omega_{\psi} = \chi_{\gamma,\psi}$ , and we can take  $\rho = 1$ . Then we recover the Whittaker model in Definition 3.8.

#### 3.2.2. Construction of Whittaker inductions.

**Construction 3.10.** By the discussion in the previous section, we know that the quotient vector space  $\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+$  is endowed with an H-invariant symplectic form  $\kappa_1$ . We define the Hamiltonian HU-space  $(\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)_f$  as follows:

- The underlying symplectic space is  $(\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+, \kappa_1)$ .
- H acts on  $(\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)_f$  by the adjoint action.
- U acts by translation on  $\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+ = U/U_+$ .
- The moment map for H is as in Example 2.3 (2).
- The moment map for U is the shift-by-f map

$$\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+ \cong (\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)^* \xrightarrow{\xi \mapsto \xi + f} \mathfrak{u}^*.$$

Now we can define the Whittaker induction.

**Definition 3.11.** Let S be a Hamiltonian H-space. The Whittaker induction of S via  $H \times SL_2 \rightarrow G$  is the Hamiltonian induction

$$M \coloneqq \operatorname{h-ind}^{\mathsf{G}}_{\mathsf{HU}}(\widetilde{S}),$$

where  $\widetilde{S}$  is the Hamiltonian HU-space  $\widetilde{S} \coloneqq S \times (\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)_f$ .

Comparing with Definition 3.9, we see that the Whittaker induction corresponds precisely to the generalized Whittaker model under geometric quantization:

- The Hamiltonian H-space S corresponds to the representation  $\rho$ .
- The Hamiltonian HU-space  $(\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)_f$  corresponds to the Weil representation  $\omega_{\psi}$ .
- The Hamiltonian induction corresponds to the usual induction in representation theory.

**Example 3.12.** Assume that S is trivial and the  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triple is even. We see that the Whittaker induction is equal to

 $\operatorname{h-ind}_{HU}^{G}(*_{f})$ 

where  $*_f$  is the trivial Hamiltonian HU-space with moment map sending the point to  $\kappa_f \in (\mathfrak{h} + \mathfrak{u})^*$ . In particular, we recover the Whittaker space in Example 2.3 (3) if H is trivial and  $\gamma$  is a principal  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ .

3.2.3. Grading on a Whittaker induction. We define the natural  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$ -action on the Whittaker induction provided that the Hamiltonian H-space is graded. We can write the Whittaker induction as

$$M = (S \times (\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)_f) \times^{\mathsf{HU}}_{(\mathfrak{h}+\mathfrak{u})^*} (\mathfrak{g}^* \times \mathsf{G}).$$

Let  $\varpi : \mathbb{G}_m \to \mathsf{G}$  be the cocharacter  $\lambda \mapsto \lambda^h$ , where  $h \in \mathfrak{g}$  is the element in the given  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -triple. The  $\mathbb{G}_{qr}$ -action on the Whittaker induction can be defined as follows:

- $\mathbb{G}_{qr}$  acts on S via the given grading.
- $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$  acts by scalar multiplication on  $(\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)_f$ .
- $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$  acts on  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  via the composition of the square character and the left coadjoint action of  $\varpi$  on  $\mathfrak{g}^*$ .
- $\mathbb{G}_{qr}$  acts on **G** via left multiplication by  $\varpi$ .

One can check that this defines a grading on M. There is also a more conceptual definition of the grading via *shearing*.

**Definition 3.13** (Sheared Hamiltonian spaces). Let  $\varpi : \mathbb{G}_{gr} \to \operatorname{Aut}(\mathsf{G})$  be a homomorphism, i.e.  $\mathsf{G}$  is a graded group. A Hamiltonian  $\mathsf{G}$ -space M is *sheared* if the there is a  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$ -action on M that is compatible with the grading on  $\mathsf{G}$  and the moment map  $\mu \colon M \to \mathfrak{g}^*$  is  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$ -equivariant, where the grading on  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  is given by the composition of the square character and the  $\varpi$ -action.

Example 3.14. We collect the following examples of sheared Hamiltonian spaces.

- (1) If  $\varpi : \mathbb{G}_{gr} \to \operatorname{Aut}(\mathsf{G})$  is trivial, then a sheared Hamiltonian  $\mathsf{G}$ -space is equivalent to a graded Hamiltonian  $\mathsf{G}$ -space.
- (2) Consider \* as a  $\mathbb{G}_a$ -space. Let  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$  act on  $\mathbb{G}_a$  by the square character. Define the moment map  $* \mapsto 1 \in \mathfrak{g}_a^*$ . The resulting Hamiltonian  $\mathbb{G}_a$ -space, denoted by  $*_1$ , is sheared.
- (3) Let W be a symplectic vector space. Let  $H = W \ltimes \mathbb{G}_a$  be the Heisenberg group. Let  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$  act on W by scalar multiplication and act on  $\mathbb{G}_a$  by the square character; this defines a grading on H. Suppose H acts on a symplectic space W by translation. The morphism

$$W \longrightarrow W \oplus \mathfrak{g}_a^* \cong W^* \oplus \mathfrak{g}_a^* = \operatorname{Lie}(\mathsf{H})^*, \quad x \longmapsto (x,1)$$

defines a moment map for this action. Then W with scalar action by  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$  is a sheared Hamiltonian H-space.

- (4) Let notations be as in Section 3.2.2. By the above example, (u/u<sub>+</sub>)<sub>f</sub> is a sheared Hamiltonian HU-space. Here the grading on H is trivial and the grading on U is defined through the adjoint action by (λ ↦ λ<sup>h</sup>): G<sub>m</sub> → G.
- (5) Assume the grading on G is given by the right adjoint action by a cocharacter  $\varpi : \mathbb{G}_m \to \mathsf{G}$ . Then graded Hamiltonian G-spaces are equivalent to sheared Hamiltonian G-spaces via a twisting of gradings. Let M be a graded Hamiltonian G-space. We obtain a sheared Hamiltonian G-space by altering the grading with the action of  $\varpi$  on M.

Now the process of Whittaker induction can be depicted as follows:



where the lower horizontal arrow is the inverse operation of Example 3.14 (5).

3.2.4. Vectorial cases. We will see later that all the Hyperspherical variety are Whittaker induction from a symplectic H-vector space. In this case, the geometry of the Whittaker induction is simple. It can be realized as a vector bundle over  $H\backslash G$ .

Lemma 3.15 (Slodowy slices). There is an isomorphism

$$\mathsf{U} \times (f + \mathfrak{g}_e) \xrightarrow{\sim} f + \mathfrak{u}_+^\perp$$

via the adjoint action of U on  $f + \mathfrak{g}_e$ . Here  $\mathfrak{g}_e$  is the centralizer of e.

*Proof.* We sketch a proof of this lemma. It follows from  $\mathfrak{sl}_2$ -theory that  $[\mathfrak{u}, f] \cap \mathfrak{g}_e = 0$ and the map  $\mathfrak{u} \to [\mathfrak{u}, f]$  via  $x \mapsto [x, f]$  is an isomorphism. A dimension counting shows that  $\mathfrak{u}_+^{\perp} = [\mathfrak{u}, f] \oplus \mathfrak{g}_e$ . Hence the action map

$$\alpha \colon \mathsf{U} \times (f + \mathfrak{g}_e) \to f + \mathfrak{u}_+^{\perp}$$

induces an isomorphism on the tangent space at (1, f). Consider the action  $\rho$  of  $\mathbb{G}_m$  on  $\mathfrak{g}$  given by  $\rho(\lambda)(x) = \lambda^2 \operatorname{ad}(\lambda^h)(x)$ . The  $\rho$ -action stabilizes  $f + \mathfrak{g}_e$  and  $f + \mathfrak{u}_+^{\perp}$  and contracts them to f. Let  $\mathbb{G}_m$  acts on  $\mathbb{U}$  via conjugation by  $\lambda \mapsto \lambda^h$ . Then  $\alpha$  is  $\mathbb{G}_m$ -equivariant and the  $\mathbb{G}_m$ -actions contracts both spaces to a point. Moreover,  $\alpha$  induces an isomorphism on tangent spaces at contraction points. Now it follows from a geometric result that such a map is an isomorphism.  $\Box$ 

3.2.5. Simplifying Whittaker induction. We note that

$$(S \times (\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)_f) \times_{(\mathfrak{h}+\mathfrak{u})^*} \mathfrak{g}^* = \{(s,x) \in S \times \mathfrak{g}^* \colon \mu(s)|_{\mathfrak{h}} = x|_{\mathfrak{h}}, \ x|_{\mathfrak{u}_+} = \kappa_f \}.$$

The latter condition is equivalent to  $x \in f + \mathfrak{u}_+^{\perp}$ . If follows that

$$(S \times (\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)_f) \times_{(\mathfrak{h}+\mathfrak{u})^*} \mathfrak{g}^* = S \times_{\mathfrak{h}^*} (f + \mathfrak{u}_+^{\perp}) \cong (S \times_{\mathfrak{h}^*} (f + \mathfrak{g}_e)) \times \mathsf{U},$$

where the second isomorphism is given by the Slodowy slice and is HU-equivariant. It follows that as G-spaces, we have an isomorphism

h-ind<sup>G</sup><sub>HU</sub>
$$(S \times (\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)_f) \cong (S \times_{\mathfrak{h}^*} (f + \mathfrak{g}_e)) \times^{\mathsf{H}} \mathsf{G}.$$

The morphism  $f + \mathfrak{g}^e \to \mathfrak{h}^*$  is surjective with fiber isomorphic to  $\mathfrak{h}^{\perp} \cap (f + \mathfrak{g}_e)$ . After choosing a  $\mathsf{H} \times \mathrm{SL}_2$ -equivariant splitting of  $\mathfrak{g}^* \to \mathfrak{h}^*$ , we obtain an isomorphism

$$S \times_{\mathfrak{h}^*} (f + \mathfrak{g}_e) \cong S \times (\mathfrak{h}^\perp \cap (f + \mathfrak{g}_e)).$$

We see that there is an isomorphism

h-ind<sup>G</sup><sub>HU</sub>(
$$\widetilde{S}$$
)  $\cong V \times^{\mathsf{H}} \mathsf{G}, \quad V = S \oplus (\mathfrak{h}^{\perp} \cap \mathfrak{g}_{e})$ 

compatible with G-actions, where the right hand side is an vector bundle over  $H\backslash G$ . Moreover, this isomorphism can be made to be compatible with  $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$ -actions, if we endow V with the  $\mathbb{G}_{qr}$ -action as follows:

- $\mathbb{G}_{qr}$  acts by scalar multiplication on S.
- $\mathbb{G}_{gr}$  acts with weight 2 + t on the weight t part of  $\mathfrak{g}_e$ .

**Example 3.16.** Consider the case when H and S are trivial. Assume the SL<sub>2</sub>-triple is even. The Whittaker induction is equal to the Whittaker twisted bundle  $T^*(U\backslash G, \Psi)$  in Example 2.8. By the above discussion, we see that there is an isomorphism

$$T^*(\mathsf{U}\backslash\mathsf{G},\Psi)\cong\mathsf{G}\times\mathfrak{g}_e$$

of graded G-spaces.

3.3. The main theorem on hyperspherical structures. The upcoming main structure theorem states that hyperspherical G-varieties always come from some Whittaker induction.

**Theorem 3.17** ([BZSV, Theorem 3.6.1]). For a hyperspherical Hamiltonian G-space M, there exist

- a reductive subgroup H of G,
- an SL<sub>2</sub>-action on G restricting to H, giving rise to a homomorphism  $\iota \colon H \times SL_2 \to G$ , and
- a symplectic H-vector space S,

such that

 $M \simeq ($ Whittaker induction of S along  $\iota ).$ 

*Proof sketch of Theorem 3.17.* Recall that a Whittaker induction is roughly a "twisted Hamiltonian induction". The main idea of the proof in [BZSV, §3.6] is natural —

Compare M with a Hamiltonian induction h-ind<sup>G</sup><sub>HU</sub> $(\tilde{S})$  with some symplectic space  $\tilde{S}$  by using the Lagrangian correspondence. To characterize the H-actions, first detect the weight decomposition of  $T_x M$  under  $\mathsf{G} \times \mathbb{G}_{qr}$ -actions, and then focus on the subspace of weight 1.

We sketch out the proof in a faithful guideline as follows.

Step I (Graded structure of  $T_x M$  via weight decomposition). We fix a point  $x \in M$ and take  $M_0 = \mathsf{G}x$ . Note that the image of  $T_x M_0$  along the extended moment map  $T_x M \to \mathfrak{g}^*$  is a subalgebra of  $\mathfrak{g}^*$ . Thus  $T_x M_0 = \mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{h}$  for some subalgebra  $\mathfrak{h}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , and  $\mathfrak{g}_f = \operatorname{Stab}_{\mathfrak{g}}(f) \subset \mathfrak{g}$  for each  $f \in \mathfrak{g}^*$ . There is a natural filtration on  $T_x M$ :

$$0 \subset T_x M_0 \cap (T_x M_0)^{\perp} = \mathfrak{g}_f/\mathfrak{h} \subset T_x M_0 = \mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{h} \subset T_x M_0 + (T_x M_0)^{\perp} = (\mathfrak{g}_f/\mathfrak{h})^{\perp} \subset T_x M.$$

Recall from §3.2.3 that we obtain the cocharacter  $\varpi_x \colon \mathbb{G}_m \to \mathsf{G}$  via  $\lambda^{-h} \mapsto \lambda$ , and hence  $\mathbb{G}_m$  acts on M by the pair  $(\lambda^{-h}, \lambda) \in \mathsf{G} \times \mathbb{G}_{gr}$ . Up to the choice of x, we define  $M_+ \subset M$  as the subscheme of points that the  $\mathbb{G}_m$ -action contracts to x. Accordingly,

- The tangent space  $T_x M_+$  admits a weight decomposition via the  $\mathsf{G} \times \mathbb{G}_{gr}$ -action, in which all direct summands are of positive weights (so that the notation  $M_+$  is reasonable).<sup>3</sup>
- There is a noncanonical isomorphism  $T_x M_+ \simeq M_+$  of symplectic G-schemes.

Combining these, we detect the weights of subquotients and subspaces of  $T_x M$  as follows:

Sub/Subquotient-spaces	$\mathfrak{g}_f/\mathfrak{h}$	$\mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{g}_f$	$T_x M_0$	$T_x M / T_x M_0$	$T_x M_+$	$T_x M/(\mathfrak{g}_f/\mathfrak{h})^\perp$
Weights	$\leq 0$	$\{0, 1\}$	$\leqslant 1$	$\geqslant 1$	$\geqslant 1$	$\geqslant 2$

Here  $\mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{g}_f = (\mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{h})/(\mathfrak{g}_f/\mathfrak{h}) = (T_x M_0)/(\mathfrak{g}_f/\mathfrak{h})$ . From the table we see

$$S \coloneqq (\mathfrak{g}_f/\mathfrak{h})^\perp / T_x M_0$$

must be of weight 1. If we denote by  $(\mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{g}_f)_1$  the component of weight 1 in  $\mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{g}_f$ , then

$$S = S \oplus (\mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{g}_f)_1 = S \oplus (\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)$$

is the whole subspace of weight 1 in  $T_x M$ .

**Step II** (Using  $T_xM$  to investigate  $M_+$ ). The goal is to prove that the following commutative diagram is Cartesian.



Here the right vertical map is the moment map for HU acting on  $\widetilde{S}$  and  $\Lambda$  is an HU  $\rtimes \mathbb{G}_m$ -equivariant morphism. In particular, we have an isomorphism

$$\Upsilon\colon M_+ \xrightarrow{\sim} \tilde{S} \times_{(\mathfrak{h}+\mathfrak{u})^*} \mathfrak{g}^*.$$

For this, the following ingredients are required:

- (A) The starting point is the natural differential map<sup>4</sup>  $\Lambda \colon M_+ \to T_x M_+$ , along which the image of  $M_+$  has weight 1, and hence  $\Lambda(M_+) \subset \widetilde{S}$ . This leads to the map  $\Lambda \colon M_+ \to \widetilde{S}$ , which we still denote by  $\Lambda$  as an abuse of notation.
- ( $\mu$ ) On the other hand, the moment map  $\mu: M \to \mathfrak{g}^*$  admits a canonical lifting to  $T_x M$ , denoted by  $\mu^{\natural}: T_x M \to \mathfrak{g}^*$ , just so  $\mu^{\natural}(S) = \mathfrak{h}^* \subset \mathfrak{g}^*$ . Also, Ker  $\mu^{\natural} = T_x M_0^{\perp}$  and Im  $\mu^{\natural} = \mathfrak{h}^{\perp}$ . Hence there is an exact sequence of vector spaces:

$$0 \longrightarrow T_x M_0^{\perp} \longrightarrow T_x M \xrightarrow{\mu^{\natural}} \mathfrak{g}^* \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}^* / \mathfrak{h}^{\perp} \longrightarrow 0.$$

( $\Upsilon$ ) In fact, the nature of  $\mu_1 = \mu|_S \colon S \to \mathfrak{h}^*$  deduces that we can translate  $\Upsilon$  to the level of tangent spaces, written as

$$\Upsilon^{\natural} \colon T_x M_+ \longrightarrow T_{\mu_1(x)}(\widetilde{S} \times_{(\mathfrak{h}+\mathfrak{u})^*} \mathfrak{g}^*) = \widetilde{S} \oplus (\mathfrak{h}\mathfrak{u})^{\perp}.$$

By construction,  $\Upsilon^{\natural}$  exactly annihilates  $(T_x M_+)_{\geq 2}$ , the subspace of  $T_x M_+$  of weight  $\geq 2$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Caution. We have  $T_x M/T_x M_0 \subset T_x M_+$ , yet the equality possibly fails to hold. Indeed,  $T_x M_+ = (T_x M/T_x M_0) \oplus (\mathfrak{u}/\mathfrak{u}_+)$ . Further, notice from the table that subspaces of  $T_x M_0$  are not exclusively of nonpositive weights.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Caution. This  $\Lambda$  does not equal the prescribed noncanonical isomorphism  $T_x M_+ \simeq M_+$ .

Note also that  $(T_x M_0^{\perp})_{\geq 2} = (T_x M/T_x M_0)^{*,\geq 2}$ . Using this, based on  $(\mu)$  and  $(\Upsilon)$  above, one can check

$$\operatorname{Ker} \Upsilon^{\natural} = (T_x M_+)_{\geq 2} = (T_x M)_{\geq 2} = \mathfrak{h}_{\geq 2}^{\perp} = (\mathfrak{h} + \mathfrak{u})^{\perp}.$$

**Step III** (Trivializing the Lagrangian correspondence on  $M_+$ ). Since  $\Upsilon$  is an isomorphism by Step II, we have a Lagrangian correspondence

$$M^{\circ} \longleftarrow M_{+} \longrightarrow \widetilde{S}$$

in the sense of  $\S2.4.1.$  Applying the Hamiltonian induction from  $\mathsf{HU}$  to  $\mathsf{G},$  it further induces

$$M^{\circ} \xleftarrow{\varpi} M_{+} \times^{\mathsf{HU}} \mathsf{G} \xrightarrow{\sim} \operatorname{h-ind}^{\mathsf{G}}_{\mathsf{HU}}(\widetilde{S}).$$

Again, the right morphism above is an isomorphism as  $\Upsilon$  is an isomorphism. It remains to show that  $\varpi$  on the left is a G-equivariant isomorphism. To complete this final step, we need:

- $\circ$  Luna's lemma [Lun73, Lemme, p.89] (deduced from Zariski's main theorem), asserting that if we can check several geometric conditions (such as affineness) then  $\varpi$  is finite.
- The fact that  $\#\varpi^{-1}(m_0) = 1$  for each  $m_0 \in M_0^{\circ}$ , namely  $\varpi$  has trivial fiber on  $M_0^{\circ}$ .

These imply that  $\varpi$  is a finite étale morphism of degree 1, and hence an isomorphism.

Now the proof is almost completed and the remaining ambiguity lies in the SL<sub>2</sub>-action on G and the  $G \times \mathbb{G}_{gr}$ -action on both sides of the claimed isomorphism in Theorem 3.17. Such a capstone argument is rather subtle just so we choose to omit it.

3.4. The converse of Theorem 3.17. We may expect the converse structure theorem of Whittaker inductions; that is, the Whittaker induction of S along  $\iota: \mathsf{H} \times \mathrm{SL}_2 \to \mathsf{G}$  in Theorem 3.17 is automatically hyperspherical. For this, it suffices to check that such a Whittaker induction is coisotropic (or equivalently, multiplicity-free).

**Proposition 3.18** (The structure of Whittaker inductions). Keep the same assumptions as before. Let M be the Whittaker induction of S along  $\iota$  as in Theorem 3.17. Then

- (1) M is affine.
- (2) *M* satisfies the technical conditions by [BZSV, §3.5.1] implied in Definition 3.7, and hence is hyperspherical.

*Proof.* Note that (2) is simply a paraphrase of [BZSV, Proposition 3.6.3]. For (1), M as in §3.2.3 can be written as  $(S \times_{\mathfrak{h}^*} (f + \mathfrak{g}^e)) \times^{\mathsf{H}} \mathsf{G}$ , where  $\mathfrak{g}^e$  is the centralizer of e, considered as a subspace of  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  via  $\kappa$ . This requires a simplification on the Whittaker induction, see §3.2.5 (cf. [GW23, §4.2] and [GG02, Lemma 2.1]) for more details.

3.5. Remarks on relative Langlands parameters and BSZV duality. The substantials about the homomorphism  $\iota: H \times SL_2 \rightarrow G$  in Theorem 3.17 are as follows. We introduce both the original and the relative versions of the incarnation of Langlands parameter in various contexts.

(a) (Langlands and Arthur). Over a global field F, one will hopefully classify all discrete automorphic representations of  $G(\mathbb{A}_F)$  anyway. If so, there is an extension of the Langlands conjecture due to Arthur, in which a discrete automorphic representation  $\pi$  should have a parameter

$$\iota_{\pi} \colon \mathcal{L}_{F} \times \mathrm{SL}_{2}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow {}^{L}\mathsf{G} = \mathsf{G}^{\vee} \rtimes W_{\mathbb{Q}},$$

where  $W_{\mathbb{Q}}$  is the Weil group and  $\mathcal{L}_F$  is the conjectural "Langlands sheaf" that contains huge amounts of geometric data yet we know very little about it.

(b) (Sakellaridis-Venkatesh). Using spherical varieties, [SV17] associates to a spherical variety  $X = H \setminus G$  the explicit data about Langlands dual group  $X^{\vee}$ , consisting of a spherical parameter

$$_X: X^{\vee} \times \mathrm{SL}_2 \longrightarrow \mathsf{G}^{\vee}$$

and a graded finite-dimensional (typically) symplectic representation  $V_X$  of  $X^{\vee}$  (cf. [Gan23, §1]). The representation  $V_X$  of  $X^{\vee}$  is the main ingredient allowing one to form the automorphic *L*-function which controls the relevant period. See [SV17] or [GW18, §1] for more details.

(c) (Ben-Zvi-Sakellaridis-Venkatesh). From Theorem 3.17, we see any hyperspherical G-variety can be determined from a finite-dimensional symplectic H-vector space S (seen as a symplectic H-representation), together with the homomorphism

$$\iota \colon \mathsf{H} \times \mathrm{SL}_2 \longrightarrow \mathsf{G}$$

with the condition that  $\mathsf{H} \subset Z_{\mathsf{G}}(\iota(\mathrm{SL}_2))$  being a spherical subgroup.

Note that the data in (b) and (c) above are very similar:

pages 175–192. Birkhäuser/Springer, Cham, 2017.

$$(\iota_X \colon X^{\vee} \times \operatorname{SL}_2 \to \mathsf{G}, \mathsf{V}_X) \longleftrightarrow (\iota \colon \mathsf{H} \times \operatorname{SL}_2 \to \mathsf{G}, S).$$

Indeed, the Whittaker induction of  $(\iota_X, V_X)$  is the hyperspherical  $\mathsf{G}^{\vee}$ -variety  $M^{\vee}$  over  $\mathbb{C}$  with  $M = T^*X$ . Such a phenomenon serves as the cornerstone of [BZSV].

#### References

[Ada89] Jeffrey Adams. L-functoriality for dual pairs. In Orbites Unipotentes et Représentations, II, number 171-172 in Astérisque, pages 85-129. 1989. [AGRS10] Avraham Aizenbud, Dmitry Gourevitch, Stephen Rallis, and Gérard Schiffmann. Multiplicity one theorems. Annals of Mathematics, 172:1407-1434, 2010. [BZ23] David Ben-Zvi. Between electric-magnetic duality and the Langlands program. Unpublished lecture notes, 2023. [BZCHN23] David Ben-Zvi, Harrison Chen, David Helm, and David Nadler. Between coherent and constructible local Langlands correspondences, 2023. arXiv: 2302.00039. [BZSV] David Ben-Zvi, Yiannis Sakellaridis, and Akshay Venkatesh. Relative Langlands duality. In preparation. URL. [Gan18] Jacopo Gandini. Embeddings of spherical homogeneous spaces. Acta Math. Sin., English Ser., 34:299-340, 2018. [Gan23] Wee Teck Gan. Explicit constructions of automorphic forms: Theta correspondence and automorphic descent. Lecture Notes for IHÉS 2022 Summer School on the Langlands Program, 2023. arXiv:2303.14919. [GG02] Wee Liang Gan and Victor Ginzburg. Quantization of slodowy slices. Int. Math. Res. Not., (5):243-255, 2002.[GN10] Dennis Gaitsgory and David Nadler. Spherical varieties and Langlands duality. Moscow Mathematical Journal, 10(1):65-137, 2010. [Gro97] Frank D. Grosshans. Algebraic Homogeneous Spaces and Invariant Theory, volume 1673 of Lecture Notes in Math. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1997. [GS17] Wee Teck Gan and Binyong Sun. The Howe duality conjecture: Quaternionic case. In Representation Theory, Number Theory, and Invariant Theory, volume 323 of Progr. Math.,

- [GT16] Wee Teck Gan and Shuichiro Takeda. A proof of the Howe duality conjecture. J. Amer. Math. Soc., 29(2):473–493, 2016.
- [GW09] Davide Gaiotto and Edward Witten. S-Duality of boundary conditions in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang–Mills theory. Adv. Theor. Math. Phys., 13(3):721–896, 2009.
- [GW18] Wee Teck Gan and Xiaolei Wan. Relative character identities and theta correspondence. In Relative Trace Formulas, pages 101–186. Simons Symposia, 2018.
- [GW23] Wee Teck Gan and Bryan Peng Jun Wang. Generalised Whittaker models as instances of relative Langlands duality, 2023. arXiv:2309.08874.
- [How89] Robert Howe. Transcending classical invariant theory. J. Amer. Math. Soc., 2(3):535–552, 1989.
- [Kno94] Friedrich Knop. The asymptotic behavior of invariant collective motion. Inventiones Mathematicae, 116:309–328, 1994.
- [Kud86] Stephen S. Kudla. On the local theta-correspondence. Invent. Math., 83(2):229–255, 1986.
- [Lan95] Nicolai P. Landsman. Rieffel induction as generalized quantum Marsden–Weinstein reduction. J. Geom. Phys., 15(4):285–319, 1995.
- [Lun73] Domingo Luna. Slices Étales. In Sur les Groupes Algébriques, Bull. Soc. Math. France, Paris, Mémoire 33, pages 81–105. 1973.
- [Min08] Alberto Minguez. Correspondance de Howe explicite: Paires duales de type II. Ann. Sci. Éc. Norm. Supér. (4), 41(5):717–741, 2008.
- [PV94] Vladimir Leonidovich Popov and Ernest Borisovich Vinberg. Invariant theory. In Algebraic Geometry IV, volume 55 of Encyclopaedia Math. Sci., pages 123–284. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1994.
- [Qiu13] Yannan Qiu. The Whittaker period formula on Metaplectic SL(2), 2013. arXiv:1308.2353v3.
- [Spr98] Tonny Albert Springer. Linear Algebraic Groups, volume 9 of Progr. Math. Birkhäuser, Boston, MA, 2nd edition, 1998.
- [SV17] Yiannis Sakellaridis and Akshay Venkatesh. Periods and Harmonic Analysis on Spherical Varieties. Number 396 in Astérisque. 2017.
- [SZ12] Binyong Sun and Chen-Bo Zhu. Multiplicity one theorems: The archimedean case. Annals of Mathematics, 175:23–44, 2012.
- [Wal85] Jean-Loup Waldspurger. Sur les valeurs de certaines fonctions L automorphes en leur centre de symétrie. Compositio Math., 54(2):173–242, 1985.
- [Wal90] Jean-Loup Waldspurger. Démonstration d'une conjecture de dualité de Howe dans le cas p-adique,  $p \neq 2$ . In Festschrift in Honor of I. I. Piatetski-Shapiro on the Occasion of His Sixtieth Birthday, Part I (Ramat Aviv, 1989), volume 2 of Israel Math. Conf. Proc., pages 267–324. Weizmann, Jerusalem, 1990.
- [Zhu17] Xinwen Zhu. An introduction to affine Grassmannians and the geometric Satake equivalence. In Geometry of Moduli Spaces and Representation Theory, volume 24 of IAS/Park City Math. Ser., pages 59–154. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2017.
- [Zhu18] Xinwen Zhu. Geometric Satake, categorical traces, and arithmetic of Shimura varieties. In Current Developments in Mathematics 2016, pages 145–206. Int. Press, Somerville, MA, 2018.

School of Mathematical Sciences, Peking University, 100871, Beijing, China

28